

DHS Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report

First and Second Quarters, Fiscal Year 2015

March 3, 2016 Fiscal Year 2015 Report to Congress



Under Secretary for Management

Message from the Under Secretary for Management

March 3, 2016

I am pleased to present the "DHS Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report" for the first and second quarters of Fiscal Year (FY) 2015, which was prepared jointly by the Office of Program Accountability and Risk Management (PARM) and the Office of the Chief Financial Officer (OCFO).

The report was compiled pursuant to language in the *FY 2015 Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Act* (P.L. 114-4) and accompanying Explanatory Statement, House Report 113-481, and Senate Report 113-198. This report provides the status of programs that 1) are listed and



defined in the departmental memorandum titled, "Master Acquisition Oversight List," dated March 4, 2015, and 2) had reported a new Acquisition Program Baseline, a new Acquisition Decision Memorandum, or a significant deviation with respect to acquisition cost, quantity, or schedule subsequent to the prior report.

Pursuant to congressional requirements, this report is being provided to the following Members of Congress:

The Honorable John R. Carter Chairman, House Appropriations Subcommittee on Homeland Security

The Honorable Lucille Roybal-Allard Ranking Member, House Appropriations Subcommittee on Homeland Security

The Honorable John Hoeven Chairman, Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Homeland Security

Honorable Jeanne Shaheen Ranking Member, Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Homeland Security If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me at (202) 447-3400 or the Department's Deputy Under Secretary for Management and Chief Financial Officer, Chip Fulghum, at (202) 447-5751.

Sincerely,

sky K

Russell C. Deyo^(/) Under Secretary for Management

Executive Summary

The *FY 2015 Department of Homeland Security* (DHS) *Appropriations Act* (P.L. 114-4) directs the DHS Under Secretary for Management to produce a Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report (CASR) to be included with the submission of the President's Budget, and quarterly updates to be submitted 45 days after the completion of each quarter.

PARM prepared this first and second quarter update to the annual CASR to fulfill the annual reporting mandate. The data in this report were derived from DHS source systems, including the Next Generation Periodic Reporting System and the Investment Management System. It also was supplemented with data from DHS acquisition program governance records and was coordinated with DHS Components and programs. Although this report shows anticipated future budgets for various DHS acquisitions, such funding levels do not represent a commitment by the Administration to request funds in any given fiscal year or at all. Future events will affect decisions about when, whether, and at what level to request future funding for acquisition programs and projects. Also, the report identifies potential program risks and shortfalls. In each case, where a deficiency is identified, DHS Components are taking action to mitigate these risks and resolve deficiencies.



DHS Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report Fiscal Year 2015, First and Second Quarters

Table of Contents

I.	Legislative Language	1
II.	Introduction	5
	A. Background	5
	B. Governance	5
	C. Description of Terminology Used in the Program Information Sections	6
III.	Program Information	7
	U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP)	13
	CBP – Strategic Air and Marine Program (StAMP)	14
	CBP – TECS Modernization	20
	National Protection and Programs Directorate (NPPD)	26
	NPPD – Continuous Diagnostics and Mitigation (CDM)	27
	NPPD – National Cybersecurity & Protection System (NCPS)	32
	Transportation Security Administration (TSA)	38
	TSA – Electronic Baggage Screening Program (EBSP)	39
	TSA – Passenger Screening Program (PSP)	48
	TSA – Technology Infrastructure Modernization (TIM) Program	56
	United States Coast Guard (USCG)*	64
	USCG – C4ISR	
	USCG – Medium Range Surveillance Aircraft (HC-144A and C-27J)	70
	USCG – National Security Cutter (NSC)	
	USCG – Nationwide Automatic Identification System (NAIS)	
	USCG – Rescue 21	

United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) USCIS – Transformation	
Appendices Appendix A. Abbreviations and Acronyms Appendix B. Programs Evaluated	94
rependix D. Trogramo D. and de and de anti-	20

I. Legislative Language

This report was compiled pursuant to language in the *Fiscal Year* (FY) 2015 Department of Homeland Security (DHS) Appropriations Act (P.L. 114-4), its accompanying Explanatory Statement, House Report 113-481, and Senate Report 113-198.

Public Law 114-4 states:

Provided further, That the Under Secretary for Management shall include in the President's budget proposal for fiscal year 2016, submitted pursuant to section 1105(a) of title 31, United States Code, a Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report, which shall include the information required under the heading "Office of the Under Secretary for Management" under title I of division D of the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2012 (Public Law 112-74), and shall submit quarterly updates to such report not later than 45 days after the completion of each quarter.

The Explanatory Statement accompanying Public Law 114-4 includes the following provision:

Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report

The Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report shall be submitted as a part of the justification documents accompanying the President's budget proposal for fiscal year 2016 and shall contain all programs on the major acquisition oversight list and others of special interest. Funding amounts shall be displayed by appropriation and PPA. Further, the Department shall work with the Committees to post a non-FOUO version to the Department's website not later than 180 days after the date of enactment of this Act.

House Report 113-481 states:

The Committee continues statutory language in the corresponding section of the bill requiring the submittal of a Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report (CASR) and subsequent quarterly updates, and expects the Department to comply with those requirements in terms of both content and schedule. In addition to the information currently included in the report, the Department shall include all level 1, 2, and 3 programs with a breakout by appropriation and PPA. Further, the report shall be provided to Congress and published on the Department's public-facing website (with the exception of specific sensitive but unclassified information). Senate Report 113-198 states:

COMPREHENSIVE AND QUARTERLY ACQUISITION STATUS REPORTS

In order to obtain the information necessary for in-depth congressional oversight, statutory language is included in this act that requires a Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report to be included as part of the submission of the President's fiscal year 2016 budget, with quarterly updates to be submitted 45 days after the completion of each quarter. The requirements for the reports are described in House Report 112-331.

P.L. 112-74 states:

Provided further, That the Under Secretary for Management shall, pursuant to the requirements contained in the joint statement of managers accompanying this Act, provide to the Committees on Appropriations of the Senate and the House of Representatives a Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report with the President's budget for fiscal year 2013 as submitted under section 1105(a) of title 31, United States Code, and quarterly updates to such report not later than 30 days after the completion of each quarter.

The Explanatory Statement (House Report 112-331) accompanying P.L. 112-74 includes the following provision:

Comprehensive and Quarterly Acquisition Status Reports

... In order to obtain the information necessary for in-depth congressional oversight, statutory language is included in this Act under "Office of the Under Secretary for Management" that requires a Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report to be included as part of the submission of the President's fiscal year 2013 budget, with quarterly updates to be submitted 30 days after the completion of each quarter. The requirements for both reports are addressed below.

The Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report shall include programs identified for Major Acquisition Oversight as defined in the Department memorandum titled "Department of Homeland Security Major Acquisition Oversight List" dated January 25, 2011, and programs that have been classified for major acquisition oversight subsequent to the referenced memorandum.

The Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report shall include for each major acquisition:

1. A narrative description to include current gaps and shortfalls, the capabilities to be fielded, and the number of planned increments and/or units;

2. Acquisition Review Board (or other board designated to review the acquisition) status of each acquisition, including the current acquisition phase, the date of the last review and a listing of the required documents that have been reviewed with the dates reviewed and/or approved;

3. The most current approved Acquisition Program Baseline (to include project schedules and events);

4. A comparison of the original Acquisition Program Baseline, the current Acquisition Program Baseline, and the current estimate;

5. Whether or not an Independent Verification and Validation has been implemented, with an explanation for the decision and a summary of any findings;

6. A rating of cost risk, schedule risk, and technical risk associated with the program (including narrative descriptions and mitigation actions);

7. Contract status (to include earned value management data as applicable);

8. A life-cycle cost of the acquisition, and time basis for the estimate;

9. A planned procurement schedule, including the best estimate of the annual cost and increments/units to be procured annually until procurement is complete;

10. A table delineated by appropriation that provides (for prior years; past year; current year; budget year; budget year plus one; budget year plus two; budget year plus three; budget year plus four and beyond; and total cost) the actual or estimated appropriations, obligations, unobligated authority, and planned expenditures;

11. The reason for any significant changes (from the previous comprehensive report) in acquisition quantity, cost, or schedule;

12. Key Events/Milestones from the prior fiscal year; and

13. Key Events/Milestones for the current fiscal year.

Quarterly reports shall include:

1. An updated status report on any major acquisition for which there has been an approved or a new acquisition program baseline, a new acquisition decision memorandum, or where there has been significant deviation from the prior report with respect to acquisition cost, quantity, or schedule (a significant change is any deviation in cost or quantity that exceeds eight percent or any change in schedule that exceeds six months).

2. A table depicting the title of the program, quantity and cost based on the original Acquisition Program Baseline, quantity and cost based on the most current acquisition program baseline, the quantity and cost of the most current estimate, and the explanation for any change in quantity and cost from prior reports.

3. If applicable, a copy of the acquisition decision memorandum, together with a copy of the Letter of Assessment signed by the Director of Testing and Evaluation.

The requirements described under this heading shall replace those included in Senate Reports 111–31 and 112–74.

II. Introduction

A. Background

Successful acquisition program management requires having the right people, policies, processes, and technologies in place to ensure effective use of taxpayer resources. This includes maturing the acquisition workforce, enhancing policy, managing the governance framework, providing ongoing program support when needed, conducting investment analysis, and promoting best practices. On October 1, 2011, DHS established the Office of Program Accountability and Risk Management (PARM) as the Management Directorate's executive office for acquisition program management. PARM works with DHS leaders and program managers to build acquisition program management capabilities across the Department.

B. Governance

DHS has developed a comprehensive approach to acquisition program management and oversight. Management Directive (MD) 102-01, Acquisition Management, approved in January 2010 and revised in December 2011, established departmental acquisition policies, processes, and formal acquisition review boards (ARB) to provide governance for major departmental programs.

This Master Acquisition Oversight List (MAOL) is effective as of March 1, 2015, and supersedes the MAOL approved on June 13, 2014. Acquisition program thresholds for capital assets are based on estimated program lifecycle costs. DHS Instructional Guidebook MD 102-01-001 defines capital assets program threshold levels as follows:¹

- Level 1 (Major) lifecycle cost at or above \$1 billion
- Level 2 (Major) lifecycle cost \$300 million or more, but less than \$1 billion
- Level 3 (non-Major) lifecycle cost is less than \$300 million

DHS Instructional Guidebook MD 102-01-001 also applies to the acquisition of enterprise services.² Acquisition program thresholds for enterprise services are based on annual expenditures. Enterprise services program threshold levels are as follows:

¹ Per DHS Instruction MD 102-01-001, capital assets are typically recognizable things that the government takes possession of, such as systems, vehicles, or structures.

² Per DHS Instruction MD 102-01-001, enterprise services provide mission capability and support.

- Level 1 (Major) annual expenditures at or above \$1 billion
- Level 2 (Major) annual expenditures \$100 million or more, but less than \$1 billion
- Level 3 (non-Major) annual expenditures are less than \$100 million

Additionally, an acquisition may be raised to a higher level by the Chief Acquisition Officer (CAO) if: (a) its importance to DHS's strategic and performance plans is disproportionate to its size; (b) it has high executive visibility; (c) it affects more than one DHS Component; (d) it has significant program or policy implications; (e) it has been designated as Special Interest; or (f) the Acquisition Decision Authority recommends an increase to a higher acquisition level.

C. Description of Terminology Used in the Program Information Sections

In "Section III: Program Information," there are instances where data are not required or available. For example, if the program is in the Need Phase of the MD 102-01 process, an acquisition program baseline (APB) is not yet required. Table 2 for the program would show "Not Applicable" for the "Original APB" date because the program does not have an APB to update. The "Current APB" date also would not be applicable. In table 8, because an APB has not been approved, the "Approved By" and "Approval Date" columns would be labeled "Not Applicable."

In Table 9, there will be instances where a program might not have an APB, and, therefore, we are unable to report on quantity, APB threshold value, nor schedule. We would then identify this by reporting "Waived" or "Post – FOC" (full operating capability).

III. Program Information

This section shows the status of major DHS acquisition programs as of March 31, 2015. The programs are listed in alphabetical order by Component and are in accordance with the requirements established in the MAOL signed on March 4, 2015. Section 4 of each program table aligns with the FY 2016 President's Budget. Although the CASR shows anticipated future budgets for various DHS acquisitions, such funding levels do not represent a commitment by the Administration to request funds in any given fiscal year or at all. Future events will affect decisions about when, whether, and at what level to request future funding for acquisition projects.

Program Information Sections correspond to all requirements in the Explanatory Statement accompanying the *FY 2012 DHS Appropriations Act* (P.L. 112-74) as follows:

- Section 1: "General Information" Fulfills Joint Explanatory Statement requirements #1, 2, 8, & 9.
- Section 2: "APB Comparison" Requirements #3 and #4
- Section 3: "Independent Verification & Validation (IV&V) Status" Requirement #5
- Section 4a: "Budget and Funding Status" Requirement #10
- Section 4b: "Procurement Quantity by Year" Requirement #9
- Section 5a: "Top Cost Risks" Requirement #6
- Section 5b: "Top Schedule Risks" Requirement #6
- Section 5c: "Top Technical Risks" Requirement #6
- Section 6a: "Contract Status" Requirement #7
- Section 6b: "Planned Procurement Schedule" Requirement #9
- Section 7a: "Key Events/Milestones for Previous 12 Months" Requirement #12
- Section 7b: "Key Events/Milestones for Next 12 Months" Requirement #13
- Section 7c: "APB Milestones for the Next 12 Months" Requirement #13
- Section 8: "Key Project Documents" Requirement #2
- Section 9: "Reason for Any Significant Change from Previous Report" Requirement #11

Additional details regarding Program Information Sections 1, 3, 4, 8, and 9 are provided below.

The ARB date in the Last ARB block of Section 1 for each program comes from the following sources, in order of preference from high to low:

- Most recent DHS ARB or Acquisition Decision Memorandum (ADM)
- Most recent DHS Portfolio Review
- Most recent Component ARB

Programs that are Post-Acquisition Decision Event (ADE) 3 are no longer reviewed by the ARB. For Post-ADE 3 programs, the most recent DHS Portfolio Review or Component ARB date will be used.

The Life Cycle Cost Estimate (LCCE) in the LCCE block of Section 1 for each program comes from one of the following sources, in order of preference from high to low:

- Signed DHS LCCE at the approved 50-percent confidence level (DHS Approved)
- Signed DHS APB LCCE-approved threshold level (DHS Approved)
- LCCE Point Estimate (Component Submitted)
- Independent Government Cost Estimate (for enterprise services programs only) (Component Submitted)
- Analysis of Alternatives (AoA) (Component Submitted)

The level and date at which the LCCE is approved will be found in Section 8: Key Documents.

The Section 4b captures the procurement quantity schedule for the program. For IT programs, the procurement quantity always will be 1 and will be identified as such in the year of FOC. Increments and separate releases will be reported in Key Events/Milestones sections 7a and 7b.

The IV&V statuses provided in Table 3 identify levels of performance risk, characterized as a Composite Risk Score, for each program included in the CASR, except for those programs identified as "Service" or "Sustainment." These programs are denoted with "Not Applicable" in the Composite Risk Score section and "None" in the Summary of Results. The Composite Score is calculated on the basis of four primary measures: Cost Variance, Schedule Variance, Risk Register Update, and Policy and Governance Compliance.

• Cost Variance: This measure compares actual costs to baseline costs at points within program execution. The Cost Variance calculation is consistent with Office of Management and Budget (OMB) guidance.

- Schedule Variance: This measure compares actual schedule performance to the schedule baseline at points within program execution. The Schedule Variance calculation is consistent with OMB guidance.
- Risk Register Update: This measure considers the frequency within which a program examines its risks for continued relevancy or adds new risks. Risk Register Update is consistent with evaluation factors for the Federal IT Dashboard.
- Policy and Governance Compliance: This measure assesses a program's compliance with DHS MD 102-01.

A scoring model is applied to the program data collected from the enterprise systems, and numeric scores are assigned. These scores are averaged to calculate the Composite Risk Score for that program. Programs with higher Composite Risk Scores are assessed to have higher potential risk.

The "Current Year" column in the "Project Request" line of Section 4 details a project's FY 2016 budget request, while the "Appropriations" line lists either the funding carried over from previous fiscal years or the funding available under the *FY 2015 DHS Appropriations Act* (P.L. 114-4). The "Budget Year" column represents FY 2015. All subsequent "Budget Year" columns follow accordingly. The "Budget Year+4 (BY+4) and Beyond" column in the "Project Request" line of Section 4 provides the BY+4 budget request and, if available, anticipated future-year funding for the remainder of the investment. This future-year funding is an estimate and is not a budgeted request. Obligations, Unobligated Balances, and Expenditures include carryover from previous fiscal years when negative numbers are depicted in Table 4.

The "Key Project Documents" in Section 8 include information for DHS acquisition programs that pre-date MD 102-01. These programs are considered to be in compliance by DHS, provided the program had the appropriate documentation approvals under the previous policy. On May 9, 2013, the Under Secretary for Management waived acquisition documentation requirements for 42 programs that were in sustainment when MD 102-01 was approved. For those programs, waived key documents are identified by "DHS – Waived by ADM."

	Tal	ble 1. Table of ADM	Is, APB Approva	als and Breaches QU	ARTERLY PR	ROGRAM UPL	DATES	
COMPONENT	ORIGIN	AL APB	MOST CU	RRENT APB	Reason for		EXPLANATION OF	
& PROGRAM	QTY	COST (\$M)	QTY	COST (\$M)	Inclusion	DATE	CHANGES/UPDATES/GUIDANCE	
U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP) – Strategic Air and Marine Program (StAMP) H-60L Helicopter	N/A	N/A	1616	(Independent Cost Estimate) \$1,791.5 (All Programs/ Projects/ Activities (PPAs) for program life- cycle)	ADM	Mar 18, 2015	Transfer one H-60L helicopter from the Army as a prototype for the new fleet sustainment approach; will reduce risk and confirm potential savings for the last 10 helicopters. The independent cost estimate was completed in April 2015.	
CBP – StAMP Multi-role Enforcement Aircraft (MEA)	88 Aviation & 5 Marine Elements; 135 Aircraft & 139 Vessels	\$2,410.19 (Investment Only)	N/A	N/A	ADM	Jan 6, 2015	Procure two MEA: #11 and #12. The Independent Cost Estimate was completed in April 2015 and amended in July 2015 for an interim end-state of 16 aircraft; the final end-state is under DHS review. New APB is in the works.	
CBP – TECS Modernization	N/A	\$685.383	N/A	\$692.551	ADM	Dec 19, 2014	The Independent Cost Estimate was completed in July 2015 for all StAMP aircraft in sustainment as a precondition to ADE-3 approval. Only the H-60L and MEA above will be active when the StAMP ends in FY 2016.	
National Protection and Programs Directorate (NPPD) – Continuous Diagnostics and Mitigation (CDM)	N/A	\$3,249.000	N/A	\$3,583.000	ADM	Feb 9, 2015	Program status update to the ARB. Update LCCE.	
NPPD – National Cybersecurity Protection System (NCPS)	N/A	\$1,951.000	N/A	\$5,151.000	ADM	Dec 29, 2014	Establish an integrated product team to conduct an in-depth programmatic and technical review of the EINSTEIN 3 Accelerated (E ³ A) Program	

	Т	able 1. Table of ADM	Is, APB Approv	als and Breaches QU	ARTERLY PR	ROGRAM UPL	DATES
COMPONENT	ORIGI	NAL APB	MOST CU	IRRENT APB	Reason for	DATE	EXPLANATION OF
& PROGRAM	QTY	COST (\$M)	QTY	COST (\$M)	Inclusion	DAIE	CHANGES/UPDATES/GUIDANCE
Transportation Security Administration (TSA) – Electronic Baggage Screening Program (EBSP)	N/A	\$14,080.000	N/A	N/A	ADM	Nov 18, 2014	Approval to operate 30 Morpho Detection CTX – 9800 Simplified Enclosure Input/Output Medium Speed Explosive Detection Systems Limited Rate Procurement
TSA – EBSP	N/A	\$14,080.000	N/A	N/A	ADM	Oct 31, 2014	Authorize procurement to acquire FOC quantity for the Next Generation Explosives Trace Detection-2 (ETD-2) system
TSA – Passenger Screening Program (PSP)	N/A	\$5,728.720	N/A	\$3,883.160	ADM	Feb 9, 2015	Procure up to eight additional Phase 2 credential authentication system (CAT) units
TSA – PSP	N/A	\$5,728.720	N/A	\$3,883.160	ADM	Mar 2, 2015	Removal of Breach Status – APB (Acquisition Program Baseline) version 5.0
TSA – Technology Infrastructure Modernization Program (TIM)	N/A	\$398.109	N/A	N/A	ADM	Jan 9, 2015	Directed to stop all planning and development efforts for Surface and Aviation segments.
United States Coast Guard (USCG) – Command, Control, Communications, Computers, and Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance (C4ISR)	N/A	\$1,353.000	N/A	\$1,634.100	Breach	Oct 16, 2014	Breach Notification
USCG – C4ISR	N/A	\$1,353.000	N/A	\$1,634.100	ADM	Dec 19, 2014	Approval of the APB version 3.0

	Ta	uble 1. Table of ADM	Is, APB Approv	wals and Breaches QUARTERLY PROGRAM UPDATES					
COMPONENT	ORIGINAL APB		MOST CURRENT APB		Reason for	DATE	EXPLANATION OF		
& PROGRAM	QTY	COST (\$M)	QTY COST (\$M)		Inclusion	DAIE	CHANGES/UPDATES/GUIDANCE		
USCG – Medium Range Surveillance (MRS) Aircraft (HC-144A and C- 27J)*	N/A	\$21,067.000	N/A	\$28,737.710	ADM	Feb 16, 2016	Program restructure and redesignation. Program will be designated the MRS Aircraft Program on the MAOL as a Level I major acquisition		
USCG – National Security Cutter (NSC)	N/A	\$3,450.000	N/A	\$21,969.000	ADM	Oct 24, 2014	Approval for ADE 3		
USCG – Nationwide Automatic Identification System (NAIS)	N/A	\$1,241.200	N/A	\$989.969	ADM	Dec 19, 2014	Approval for ADE 3		
USCG – Rescue 21	<i>N/A</i>	\$1,437.000	35	\$3,671.700	ADM	Nov 4, 2014	Approval of the APB version 6.0		
U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) – Transformation	N/A	\$2,073.800	N/A	N/A	ADM	Jan 6, 2015	Update to ARB to establish a baseline understanding of the program breach remediation and to document an executable plan to return for an ADE 2B successfully.		

* Effectively placed on the MAOL signed March 4, 2015 (effective March 1, 2015). The CASR requires all Level 1 and Level 2 Programs to report.

U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP)

CBP – Strategic Air and Marine Program (STAMP)

1 GENER	AL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)						
Investment	CBP – StAMP	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period
DHS Program Management (PM) Certification	Level III	Nov 21, 2014	Level 1	Mixed: Obtain Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$2,263.150	Oct 1, 2010	Q2FY2015
Investment Description	The StAMP program provides the road map for the recapi flexible, and capable force for homeland security. The or acquisitions and service life extension efforts that come to across the maritime approaches to the land borders, in the country where support for investigations or special securit Support" phases. It is expected that the StAMP will be do The StAMP program addresses a capability gap by provid needed to provide for a safe, flexible, and capable force for Service Life Extension Programs, 10 Predators, 7 DHC-8, 120, 46 AS-350, 4 C-550 Sensors, and 195 Vessels.	iginal plan, submitted gether to form an int airspace above the by y events is required. wngraded or declared ing the road map for or homeland security.	I to Congress egrated solut: orders, in the All elements I completed i the recapitali Unit quantit	in FY 2006 ar ion for the full drug source ar s of the program n FY 2016, con ization of aircratices for procure	nd updated every set of air and main and transit zones f m are in the "Obt nsistent with the aft, marine vesse ement/conversion	2 years, called for a rrine missions along rom South America ain" and "Produce/ original plan. ls, sensors, and sup /life-extension are:	a series of the land borders, , and inside the Deploy & porting systems 14 P-3 Aircraft

2	APB CO	MPARISON (#3, #4)				
Origina	l APB	May 21, 2007	Current APB	Original APB still current	Comparison	Not Applicable

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	3	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost and schedule targets. Program has not updated its risk register in 60 days. Program is missing four or more approved MD 102-01 documents.

4a BUDGET	AND FUNDING S	TATUS (dollar	values in \$M) (#10)					
Appropriation: Air and Marine Interdiction PPA: Air and									
Marine			Current					BY+4 and	
Procurement	Prior Years	Past Year	Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	Beyond	Total
Project Request									
(\$M)	1,596.349 ³	43.700^{3}	44.400^3	44.400	49.600	54.200	68.500	99.600	2,205.227
Appropriations (\$M)	1,596.349	43.700	44.400						1,684.449
Obligations (\$M)	1,554.793	43.508	0.000						1,598.301
Unobligated									
Balance (\$M)	41.556	0.192	44.400						86.148
Expenditures									
(\$ M)	1,451.095	25.117	0.000						1,476.212

4b PI	4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)												
		Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total			
Quantity of System(s)	of End Units or								-				
StAMP													
Planes -	P3	10	2	2	0	0	0	0	0	14			
Unmanneo	d Aircraft Systems	10	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	10			
	Maritime Patrol Aircraft (MPA)	7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	7			
	MEA	8	2	2	2	2	TBD	TBD	TBD	16			
	C550 Upgrade	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4			
Helos -	Midlakes	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4			

³ Figures updated from previous report on FY 2015 Annual CASR to accurately reflect investment activity.

	Hireboats, Ltd.									
	(MLH) – M									
	MLH – A to L conv	3	0	1	2	0	0	0	0	б
	H-HL	0	0	1	1	1	1	2	4	10
	LOH	20	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	20
	LEH	44	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	44
Vessels -	Security and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006 (SAFE) Boat (various)	26	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	26
	Intrepid Boat	12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	12
	Sea Hunter	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4
	RSDV	0	4	12	17	12	0	0	0	45
	CIV	0	0	1	5	12	12	12	10	52
Non-StAN	MP									
Planes -	PC 12	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3
Helos -	AW-139	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2
Vessels -	Advanced Concept Boat	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	Airboats	12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	12

5а то	P COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]												
Risk Description	If inflation affects material costs, then contract costs for Air and Marine Operations (AMO) may rise.	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium								
Mitigation Strategy	AMO uses Firm Fixed Price contracts to acquire commercial off-the-shelf (COTS) aircraft and mission equipment. Firm Fixed Price contracts shift the burden on cost OR on industry.												
Risk Description	If Operations and Maintenance (O&M) costs exceed projections, then operations will be affected.	Туре	Cost	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium						
Mitigation Strategy		Use available sources to verify O&M costs with similar aircraft. Also, AMO operates to budget with close coordination between budget provided and planned flight hours and afloat hours. Flight hours are adjusted, and mission priorities modified, in any given year to remain within budget.											

5а тор со	5a TOP COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]											
Risk Description	If mission equipment becomes obsolete, then AMO may not be able to support specific systems in the future.	Туре	Cost	Probability	High	Impact	Medium					
Mitigation	AMO procures spares and/or replacement items to maintain the fleet with arrangements to supply parts and repair services to run parallel with the economic life											
Strategy	of the aircraft; in most cases, short-term mitigation efforts will mainta	in readines	ss as resources are ol	ptained to solve	the obsolescence	issues.						

5b TOP SC	5b TOP SCHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]										
Risk Description	No schedule risks meet LANK reporting criteria										
Mitigation Strategy											

5C TOP TI	TOP TECHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]											
Risk Description	No technical risks meet CASR reporting criteria	Probability	Impact									
Mitigation Strategy												

6a CONTRACT Contract Number	Status	7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	Earned Value Management (EVM) in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)
HSBP1009C02278	Contract to acquire P-3 Wing Kits, Depot- SSLESSL (Sensitive Security Information		Firm Fixed Price	Oct 1, 2012	Sep 30, 2019	No	\$64.851
HSBP1012J00307AwardedTwo wing sets for CBP's P-3 Aircraft, two horizontal stabilizer leading edges, and two inboard nacelle upper longerons		Firm Fixed Price	Apr 9, 2012	Dec 31, 2015	No	\$22.065	
HSBP1014J00026	Awarded	Contract D/O is for the delivery of MEA #9	Firm Fixed Price	Feb 5, 2014	Jan 16, 2015	No	\$21.885
HSBP1014J00230	Awarded	Contract D/O is for delivery of MEA #10	Firm Fixed Price	May 14, 2014	May 15, 2015	No	\$20.885
HSBP1013X00087	Awarded	Contract to acquire 2 VADAR systems	Firm Fixed Price	Jun 11, 2013	Jun 20, 2015	No	\$18.567

6b	PLANNED PROC	PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level									
Contra	nct Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)			
No Pla	nned										
Procure	ements Reported										

7a	a KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Apr 01, 2014 to Mar 31, 2015)									
Descri	ption	Two missionized UH-60Ls have been delivered.	Completion Date	Apr 14, 2014						
Descri	ption	RSDV contract is in place. Twenty-nine have been placed on contract.	Completion Date	Aug 01, 2014						
Descri	ption	Delivered 14 th Wing Kit for P-3	Completion Date	Sep 11, 2014						
Description AS-350 #38 was delivered. This is the final helicopter on this contract.		AS-350 #38 was delivered. This is the final helicopter on this contract.	Completion Date	Sep 17, 2014						

7b KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Apr 01, 2015 to Mar 31, 2016)

Description	Sensitive Security Information (SSI), Enhanced Special Structural Inspection (ESSI), and procurement of wing kits.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Description	SSI, ESSI and installation of wing kits.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Description	Procurement of missionized Interceptor vessels and four riverine vessels	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Description	Procurement of one MEA platform	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Description	Procurement of air and marine fleet sensors	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015

7c	APB MILE	STONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)	
Descrip	ption	No APB milestones reported	Completion Date

8 KEY PROJECT D	OCUMENTS (#2)				
Approved Mission Needs Statement (MNS)	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jul 17, 2008
Approved Operational Requirements Document (ORD)	Partial*	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Not Applicable
Approved Acquisition Plan (AP)	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Oct 1, 2011
Approved APB	No	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	May 25, 2007

8 KEY PROJECT D	OCUMENTS (#2)				
Approved Testing and Evaluation Master Plan (TEMP)	Partial*	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Not Applicable
Approved Integrated Logistics Support Plan (ILSP)	No	Approved By	Not Applicable	Approval Date	Not Applicable
Approved LCCE	No	Approved By	Not Applicable	Approval Date	Not Applicable

* Some but not all Asset Projects have approved documentation.

9	REASON FOR	EASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)									
Criteri	ia	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change							
Quanti	ity	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable							
APB C (\$M)	Cost Threshold	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable							
Schedu	ule (FOC)	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable							

CBP – **TECS** Modernization

1 GENERAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)										
Investment	CBP – TECS Modernization	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period			
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Nov 18, 2014	Level 2	Mixed: Obtain, Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$677.048	Mar 7, 2014	Q1FY2015			
Investment Description	The focus of CBP TECS Modernization is to improve the tech primary and secondary inspection processes at border POEs. for all TECS users. This modernization effort includes new a Modernization addresses performance gaps that exist in the Lu modernization and enhancement of associated system capabil The TECS Modernization program addresses a capability gap improving primary and secondary inspection processes at border	CBP TECS Mode pplications and he egacy TECS. CB ities and functions by improving the	ernization also ost system co P will accor s. e technologio	so will modern omponents that nplish this inve cal and data-sha	ize the core TEC t are specific to the estment through f aring functions at	S subject record and ne CBP mission. TE ive main projects th t and between the PO	support services CS at are focused on DEs and			

2 APB CO	MPARISON (#3, #4)				
Original APB	Nov 19, 2010	Current APB	Mar 14, 2014	Comparison	These figures were updated to reflect cost numbers from version 3.0 of the APB signed Mar 14, 2014. The total cost for the latest revision threshold and objective are respectively as follows: \$692.551 and \$677.112.

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	1	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost and schedule targets. Program updated its risk register within 30 days. Program has all required approved MD 102-01 documents.

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)									
Appropriation: Automation Modernization PPA: Critical Operations Protection and Processing Support	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	262.000	55.000	50.002	48.003	42.843	51.859	52.895	203.952	766.554
Appropriations (\$M)	267.000	55.000	50.002						372.002
Obligations (\$M)	267.000	55.000	43.510						365.510
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	0.000	0.000	6.492						6.492
Expenditures (\$M)	243.214	50.003	25.120						318.337

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)									
	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Quantity of End Units or System(s)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
	As an information technology (IT) modernization program, there are no procurement quantities typically associated with non-IT programs to report here. The program's output is an IT system that is centrally hosted and accessed by users via existing hardware and network infrastructure. All costs related to what is typically procurement are represented in the development and operations & maintenance costs								
Comment(s)	represented in	other CASR sec	tions.						

5a COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]								
Risk Description	No cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Cost	Probability	Impact			
Mitigation Strategy								

	If the storage for modernized TECS data (accounting for backup,						
Risk Description	failover, dual data centers, replay, audit logs, archive, etc.) is not provided in alignment with modernized functionality delivery, then modernized TECS functions will not be activated and users will remain dependent on the mainframe until the modernized functions can be activated.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	High	Impact	High
Mitigation Strategy	EDMED to develop and distribute a mutually agreeable storage proceed when needed as aligned to modernized functionality delivery dates at TECS Modernization project personnel ensure that the storage require timely manner. Review status at monthly Office of International Trade Program Man	nd requirem ement sprea	adsheet is kept up-1				
Risk Description	If the modernized TECS connections are not transitioned to modernized infrastructure components before March 31, 2016, then modernized TECS functions will remain dependent on the mainframe to leverage these infrastructure support components.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	High	Impact	High
Mitigation Strategy	EDMED and Enterprise Networks & Technology Support Division (I support for PGA users (Identity, Credential, and Access Management EDMED to execute the messaging infrastructure migration plan. EDMED and TECS Modernization Program collaborate with the con	is current	proposed solution)				-
	modernized TECS functionality. When submitted, ENTSD and DHS One Net provide a plan for comp	leting time	-		-	-	
Risk Description	 Modernized TECS functionality. When submitted, ENTSD and DHS One Net provide a plan for comp If the downstream systems that access TECS data through direct access to legacy databases or through LXX feeds are not transitioned before the March 31, 2016, anticipated date for TECS Modernization to be complete, then they no longer will be receiving TECS data and their systems will be displaying less-than-current data or the scope of TECS Modernization will be increased to include a backward interface to legacy TECS in order to support these downstream systems that delay mainframe retirement. 	leting time	-		-	-	

5b SCHEI	DULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium,	High]							
Risk Description	mainframe independence as desired.		Impact	High					
Mitigation Strategy	available.								
Risk Description	If the interconnection security agreements (ISA), memoranda of understanding (MOU), network connectivity, functional testing, and operational support is not completed/established before September 30, 2015, then it will be impossible to migrate users from legacy TECS and achieve mainframe independence as desired.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High		
Mitigation Strategy	Finalize remaining ISAs and/or MOUs with the PGA and DHS partner connectivity and activate Infrastructure Protection (IP) addresses (esc letter from Passenger Systems Program Directorate XD to partner age the requisite functional access testing with DHS partner and PGA use Complete the rollout (Go Live) to all CBP, DHS partner, and PGA use Provide an EDU environment for use with modernized TECS (portal) Ensure appropriate training is completed and/or available for all CBP	alating all ency points or groups. er groups.).	network connectivit of contact to reques	ty tasks that are n st escalation of I	not being comple	ted). Send ar	email or		

5c 1	ECHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium,	, High]					
Risk Descript	ion If an enterprise solution for user authentication via personal identity verification cards is not in place to support single sign-on in development by 1QFY2016 (Identity, Credential, and Access Management is currently identified as the solution), then TECS Modernization will continue to use the mainframe or AD for single sign-on; will be dependent on a mainframe solution after application code and data have been migrated from the mainframe; and will incur the cost for the services that the enterprise solution would have provided.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium
Mitigati	n The TECS Modernization Program will continue to use the mainframe	e for single	sign-on. The enter	prise Program O	bjectives and Mil	lestones for th	ne use of
Strategy	personal identity verification cards has been extended to June 2016. T	The cost im	pact to the program	will be identifie	d.		

5c TECH	NICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium	, High]					
Risk Description	IF an enterprise replacement for CA-Top Secret Mainframe LDAP is not available by Q1FY2015, then TECS applications that use LDAP to authorize TECS users will not be able to transition off the mainframe by September 2015.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Low	Impact	High
Mitigation Strategy	Work with EDMED (Security Engineering) to determine the plan for replacing LDAP. Review interim LDAP replacements available if necessary. Risk accepted by TECS Modernization Program for sharing with and transfer to Enterprise Data Management and Engineering Division.						
Risk Description	If thorough collaboration with TECS Modernization business partners and systems users is not ongoing, then business and mission effectiveness will be degraded.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Low	Impact	High
Mitigation Strategy	Keep ongoing relationships with business stakeholders to ensure that TECS Mod Program	system requ	irements are proper	rly defined, coor	dinated, and revie	ewed. Risk A	ccepted by

6a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level										
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)			
HSBP1014F00395	Awarded	Bridge Contract for System Development and O&M	Time and Materials	Sep 11, 2014	Apr 16, 2015	No	\$34.933			
HSBP1010J00855	Awarded	Project Support and IT Security	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 29, 2010	Jun 27, 2015	No	\$24.309			
HSBP1014C00012	Awarded	Program Management Office (PMO) Support	Firm Fixed Price	Mar 25, 2014	Sep 24, 2015	No	\$3.993			
HSBP1010F00283	Awarded	Bridge Contract for Technical Operations Support - Incident Management Situation Room, chief technology officer support	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jan 1, 2009	Dec 31, 2015	No	\$3.327			

6b PLANNED P	6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level								
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)		
HSBP1014C00049	Awarded	Development services and application maintenance	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jan 8, 2015	Dec 26, 2019	Yes	TBD		
N/A	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	Exadata equipment and software configurations refresh	Firm Fixed Price	Oct 1,2015	Dec 31, 2015	No	TBD		

7 a									
Descri	Description TECS Modernization Program replicated Consolidated Secondary Inspection System to second Data Center.		Completion Date	Jun 30, 2014					
Descri	iption	Lookout Record Data Services Project achieved Initial Operational Capability (IOC).	Completion Date	Aug 14, 2014					
Descri	iption	TECS Modernization Program achieved IOC.	Completion Date	Aug 14, 2014					

Description	Production Readiness Review for Primary Inspection Processes Project	Completion Date	Mar 30, 2015
Description	High Performance Primary Query Manifest Processing Production Readiness Review for Release 2	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2015
Description	Primary Inspection Processes Project IOC	Completion Date	Dec 31, 2015
Description	Production Readiness Review for Lookout Records Data and Screening Services Project	Completion Date	Dec 31, 2015

7c APB MILEST	7c APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)											
Description	IOC	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014									
Description	Operational Testing	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2016									
Description	FOC	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2016									
Description	ADE 3 – Approve Produce/Deploy/Support	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2016									

8 KEY PROJECT DOCUMENTS (#2)

Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 24, 2011
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 14, 2014
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Jan 19, 2012
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 14, 2014
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Nov 13, 2014
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 24, 2011
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 7, 2014

9 REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)

Criteria	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change
Quantity	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	No change from previous report
APB Cost Threshold (\$M)	\$692.551	\$692.551	No change from previous report
Schedule (FOC)	FY2016	FY2016	No change from previous report

National Protection and Programs Directorate (NPPD)

NPPD – Continuous Diagnostics and Mitigation (CDM)

1 GENER	1 GENERAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)												
Investment	NPPD – Continuous Diagnostics and Mitigation (CDM)	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period						
DHS PM Certification	Not Certified	Jan 28, 2015	Level 1	Obtain	\$3,115.242	Feb 06, 2014	Q2FY2015						
Investment Description	The CDM Program furthers the ability to execute the respons when cross-correlated with U.S. Computer Emergency Readi security measures needing priority attention. Additionally, the issues, allowing agencies to address the worst problems first. will centrally oversee the procurement, operations, and maint will maintain a dashboard to provide situational awareness or goal for implementing continuous monitoring across the fede The CDM Program provides tested continuous monitoring, d Government's networks (124 civilian agencies). Under this p and dashboards deployed to each participating agency.	ness Team and El ne cyber diagnosti The program pro- enance of diagnosti n a federal level. ral networks.	INSTEIN, w c strategy wi ovides tested stic sensors (This initiativ gation activi	ill allow DHS ill provide tim continuous m (tools) and das re is in direct s ties designed	to provide a fede ely, targeted, and ionitoring, diagno shboards deployed support of the adm to strengthen the s	ral civilian governm prioritized visibility sis, and mitigation a l to each agency. In ninistration's Cross- security posture of t	hentwide view on y into security activities. DHS addition, DHS Agency Priority he Federal						

2 APB CO	OMPARISON (#3, #4))			
Original APB	Sep 9, 2013	Current APB	Apr 24, 2014	Comparison	Program Cost and Schedule Re-baseline

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	1	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost and schedule targets. Program updated its risk register within 30 days. All required MD 102-01 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUND	4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)												
Appropriation: Infrastructure Protection & Information Security PPA: Federal Network Security	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total				
Project Request (\$M)	\$188.242	\$168.061	\$142.633	\$102.659	\$105.835	\$168.938	\$179.915	\$183.597	\$1,239.880				
Appropriations (\$M)	\$188.242	\$168.061	\$142.633						\$498.936				
Obligations (\$M)	\$188.242	\$168.061	\$30.049						\$386.352				
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$112.584						\$112.584				
Expenditures (\$M)	\$92.253	\$23.307	\$6.846						\$122.406				

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# tied to Congressional requirement)												
	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total			
Quantity of End Units or System(s)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A			
Comment(s)												

5а тор со	5a TOP COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]											
Risk Description	No cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Cost	Probability		Impact						
Mitigation Strategy												

5b TOP SC	5b TOP SCHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]											
Risk Description	If program office staffing levels are not sufficient to execute the amount of work for this program, then the project schedule may slip.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High					
Mitigation Strategy	ation Work with Human Capital to expedite filling existing vacancies and planning to fill FY 2016 approved positions. Simultaneously working with Office of Cybersecurity and Communications' Budget and Financial Administration on contingency plans to reprogram program dollars for contractor support if federal											

5b TOP SCHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]									
Risk Description	If department and agency (D/A) authorizing officials do not accept risk associated with DHS-developed Certified and Accreditation (C&A) package, then the deployment could be delayed while D/As conduct additional C&A activities in-house.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High		
Mitigation	Working to ensure due diligence with respect to C&A package development, and comprehensive socialization with early engagement group, Information								
Strategy	Security and Identity Management Council, OMB/National Security System, and other stakeholders.								
Risk Description	If a protest occurs related to the awards, then the schedule may slip and networks may remain vulnerable.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High		
Mitigation Strategy	Implementing disciplined processes on developing solicitation, managing pre-award activities and source selection; work closely with the U.S. General Services Administration (GSA) Federal Systems Integration and Management Center during procurement process.								

5c TOP TECHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]										
Risk Description	If the CDM Program Governance Guidance detailed in Request for Quote Task Area 10 is not thoroughly developed, vetted, and approved prior to TO2 award, then the Blanket Purchase Agreement awardee will be unable to fulfill Task 10 subtask 10.1 – Provide CDM Governance Support.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	High			
Mitigation Strategy	Worked with GSA's Federal Systems Integration and Management Center to implement a modular development approach to deliver fully functional dashboard using November 2012 Request for Information feedback. Contractor since completed an analysis of alternatives and found that COTS products meet 90 percent or more of the technical requirements, enabling COTS solution for the D/A dashboard.									
Risk Description	If D/As are federated and cannot reach consensus on their CDM approach, then contractor and acquisition schedules may be delayed and D/A networks will remain vulnerable.	Туре	Technical	Probability	High	Impact	High			
Mitigation Strategy	Establish a CDM escalation process that includes the appropriate lead appropriate	lership leve	el with D/As' seni	or leadership as w	ell as OMB and	other entities	as			

6a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level								
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)	
HSSA01-12-X-0178	Awarded	Assisted Acquisition Support	Combination (two or more)	Sep 6, 2012	Aug 31, 2018	Yes	\$1,138.400	
HSSA01-14-X-2202	Awarded	Systems Engineering and Cybersecurity Advice	Time and Materials	Jul 17, 2014	Jul 16, 2015	No	\$33.840	
HSSA03-13-C-5101	Awarded	Provide actual testing of CDM prior to implementation	Time and Materials	Sep 30, 2013	Sep 30, 2018	No	\$15.860	
HSSA01-13-X-2713	Awarded	CDM Operational Test Agent	Time and Materials	May 30, 2013	May 19, 2018	No	\$5.430	
HSHQDC-15-J-00011	Awarded	Systems Engineering and Cybersecurity Guidance	Cost Reimbursable	Dec 4, 2014	Dec 3, 2015	No	\$1.308	

6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level									
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)		
No planned									
procurements reported									

7 a	a KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Apr 01, 2014 to Mar 31, 2015)						
Description		Release 1 Design/User Experience (UX)	Completion Date	Jan 1, 2015			
Descri	iption	Commodity Maintenance Buy	Completion Date	Mar 15, 2015			

7b KEY EVEN	TS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Apr 01, 2015 to Mar 31, 2016)	
Description	Task Order 2 Group B Completion Date	Apr 28, 2015
Description	Task Order 2 Group C Completion Date	May 15, 2015
Description	Task Order 2 Group D Completion Date	May 30, 2015
Description	Task Order 2 Group E Completion Date	Jun 1, 2015
Description	Task Order 2 Group A Completion Date	Jul 1, 2015
Description	Release 2 Conceptualization/Planning Completion Date	Aug 1, 2015
Description	Task Order 2 Group F Completion Date	Feb 1, 2016

7c APB MIL	ESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)		
Description	ADE 2A/2B – Approve Program and Support Acquisitions	Completion Date	May 23, 2014
Description	CDR – Dashboard Critical Design Review	Completion Date	Feb 28, 2015
Description	Initial Critical Design Review for First Large Agency	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Description	User Acceptance Test (Agency-level Dashboard)	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2016
Description	System Acceptance Test for first large agency	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2016
Description	IOC	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2016
Description	OTRR – Operational Test Readiness Review	Completion Date	Dec 31, 2016
Description	Integration & Test Readiness Review	Completion Date	Jan 31, 2017
Description	ADE 3 – Approve Produce/Deploy/Support	Completion Date	Feb 28, 2017
Description	FOC	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2018

8 KEY	PROJECT DO	CUMENTS (#2)			
Approved N	INS Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 18, 2012
Approved O	RD Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Apr 2, 2013
Approved A	P Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	May 9, 2013
Approved A	PB Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Apr 24, 2014
Approved T	EMP Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Apr 3, 2014
Approved II	LSP Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Dec 19, 2014
Approved L	CCE Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Feb 6, 2014

9	9 REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)									
Criteria	l	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change						
Quantit	y	Not Reported	Not Reported	Not Applicable						
APB Co (\$M)	ost Threshold	\$3,583.000	\$3,583.000	No change from previous report						
Schedul	le (FOC)	FY2018	FY2018	No change from previous report						

NPPD – National Cybersecurity & Protection System (NCPS)

1 GENER	1 GENERAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)										
Investment	NPPD – NCPS	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period				
DHS PM Certification	Not Certified	Dec 29, 2014	Level 1	Mixed; Obtain, Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$5,024.912	Dec 03, 2014	Q2FY2015				
Investment Description	Network Security Deployment (NSD) is responsible for the d as EINSTEIN. NCPS is an integrated system composed of for used to defend federal and civilian D/A IT infrastructure from that are being developed and acquired to support NSD missio The NSD is now deploying the NCPS EINSTEIN intrusion p departments and agencies from cyber threats. Additionally, N incremental modular approach to developing and contracting	our increments, in a cyber threats. It in requirements as revention capability SD is in the plan	trusion detect consists of delineated i ity, known a ning and des	oyment, operat ction, analytics the hardware, s in the Comprel s E3A, to addr sign stages for	, intrusion preven software, support nensive National ess gaps for defen	ntion, and information ing processes, trainin Cybersecurity Initiat nding federal and civ	n sharing that is g, and services ive.				

2 APB (COMPARISON (#3, #4)				
Original APB	Feb 9, 2009	Current APB	Jan 9, 2015	Comparison	Cost, Schedule, and Key Performance Parameters (KPPs) updated in APB on the basis of the introduction of Block 2.2 Information Sharing. APB v4.0

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	1	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost and schedule targets. Program updated its risk register within 30 days. All required MD 102-01 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUND	4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)										
Appropriation: Infrastructure Protection & Information Security PPA: Network Security Deployment	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total		
Project Request (\$M)	\$1,081.148	\$406.441	\$377.690	\$463.856	\$507.232	\$455.401	\$471.198	\$1,741.223	\$5,504.189		
Appropriations (\$M)	\$1,055.778	\$381.393	\$377.000						\$1,814.171		
Obligations (\$M)	\$1,055.625	\$297.860	\$44.135						\$1,397.620		
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$ 0.153	\$ 83.533	\$332.865						\$416.551		
Expenditures (\$M)	\$1,002.795	\$144.285	\$17.468						\$1,164.548		

4b PROCUREMENT (PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# tied to Congressional requirement)										
	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total		
Quantity of End Units or System(s)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A		
Comment(s)	NCPS provide	es services to pro	otect civilian D/A	As from cyber in	cidents; therefo	ore, quantities do	o not apply.				

5а тор с	5a TOP COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]										
Risk Description	No cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Cost	Probability		Impact					
Mitigation Strategy											

5b TOP SCHEDULE (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]										
Risk Description	If internet service provider (ISP)-required documentation is not delivered on time, then the program office may not be able to accomplish planned review activities within the scheduled timeframes.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High			
Mitigation Strategy	The program office is working with ISPs to reduce the impacts of schedule slips for deliverables and technical implementations.									
Risk Description	If a new contract is not awarded with enough time left in the period of performance (POP) for the existing contract to support all necessary transition activities, then the new vendor may not be appropriately trained to perform tasks outlined in the contract.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High			
Mitigation Strategy	Program leadership will work with the Office of Selective Acquisition of action.	ons to evalu	ate each contract as	the end of a PO	P approaches to	letermine the	best course			

5C TOP T	ECHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – M	edium, Hi	gh]							
Risk Description	If new vendors cannot get enough employees through the suitability process during the transition period to assume responsibility for all tasks in the statement of work, then transition timelines may need to be extended to permit additional time for transition activities.	Туре	Technical	Probability	High	Impact	Medium			
Mitigation Strategy	The program office will continue to provide work at the unclassified level to new contractors while their suitability is determined.									
Risk Description	If D/As adopt direct interaction between users and cloud services (federal mandates), then they will relinquish direct control of network traffic, circumventing monitoring capabilities set by Trusted Internet Connection and EINSTEIN programs.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	High			
Mitigation Strategy	DHS continues to influence and guide initiatives with the Federal Ris EINSTEIN-contracted ISPs. Continue to encourage GSA participation the D/As.									

6a CONTRACT	6a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level											
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)					
HSSA0113C1102	Awarded	Systems engineering and integration	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Sep 27, 2013	Sep 26, 2018	No	\$105.896					
HSSA0114C1103	Awarded	O&M support bridge to our development O&M contract	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Sep 26, 2014	Dec 25, 2015	No	\$83.909					
HSSA0113J2701	Awarded	Development Deployment Capability Support	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Oct 19, 2012	Sep 6, 2015	No	\$68.962					
HSSA0114F1403	Awarded	Security Engineering Design, Deployment, and Testing Services	Time and Materials	Jul 14, 2014	Jul 13, 2019	No	\$64.589					
HSSA0113F2704	Awarded	Threat reporting subscription services	Firm Fixed Price	Nov 15, 2012	Nov 14, 2017	No	\$48.750					

6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level											
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)				
TBD	Pre-Award	Frontline operations and staffing that supports the NCPS operations and sustainment requirements (estimated base year value of first task order)	Indefinite Delivery Indefinite Quantity (IDIQ)	Sep 30, 2015	Sep 29, 2016	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award	Development, Deployment, & Capability Support Services (estimated base year value)	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jun 1, 2015	May 31, 2016	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award	Supports delivery of an Intrusion Prevention Security Service (IPSS) solution to meet the Government's objective requirements (estimated base year value)	Firm Fixed Price and Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Sep 28, 2015	Sep 27, 2016	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award	Software licenses and appliances in support of the Top Secret Mission Operating Environment infrastructure (estimated base year value)	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jun 30, 2015	Mar 30, 2016	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award	Supports delivery of an out-of-line IPSS solution to meet the Government's objective requirements (estimated base year value)	IDIQ	Sep 15, 2015	Sep 14, 2016	No	TBD				

7a KEY EVE	NTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Apr 01, 2014 to Mar 31, 201	5)	
Description	Procurement of managed services from ISPs and development of NEST and traffic aggregation capabilities for FY 2014 Q3 & Q4	Completion Date	Sep 29, 2014
Description	Procurement of managed services from ISPs and development of NEST and traffic aggregation capabilities for FY 2014	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	Apply NCPS hardware/software system upgrades and maintenance agreements, standard technical refresh, and security patch implementation to existing NCPS equipment deployed prior to FY 2014 Q3	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	Apply NCPS hardware/software system upgrades and maintenance agreements, standard technical refresh, and security patch implementation to existing NCPS equipment deployed prior to FY 2014	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	Conduct development for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2014 Q3 & Q4	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	Conduct development for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2014	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	Conduct planning for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2014	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	Conduct planning for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2014 Q3 & Q4	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	Conduct planning for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2015 Q1 & Q2	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015
Description	Conduct development for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2015 Q1 & Q2	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015
Description	Apply NCPS hardware/software system upgrades and maintenance agreements, standard technical refresh, and security patch implementation to existing NCPS equipment deployed prior to FY 2015	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015

7b KEYEVE	ENTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Apr 01, 2015 to Mar 31, 201	6)	
Description	Conduct planning for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2015	Completion Date	Sept 30, 2015
Description	Conduct planning for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2015 Q3 & Q4	Completion Date	Sept 30, 2015
Description	Conduct development for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2015	Completion Date	Sept 30, 2015
Description	Conduct development for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2015 Q3 & Q4	Completion Date	Sept 30, 2015
Description	Procurement of managed services from ISPs and development of NEST and traffic aggregation capabilities for FY 2015	Completion Date	Sept 30, 2015
Description	Procurement of managed services from ISPs and development of NEST and traffic aggregation capabilities for FY 2015 Q3 & Q4	Completion Date	Sept 30, 2015
Description	Apply NCPS hardware/software system upgrades and maintenance agreements, standard technical refresh, and security patch implementation to existing NCPS equipment deployed prior to FY 2015	Completion Date	Sept 30, 2015
Description	Apply NCPS hardware/software system upgrades and maintenance agreements, standard technical refresh, and security patch implementation to existing NCPS equipment deployed prior to FY 2015 Q3	Completion Date	Sept 30, 2015
Description	Conduct planning for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2016 Q1 & Q2	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2016
Description	Conduct Development for System Information Sharing Capabilities for FY 2016 Q1 & Q2	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2016
Description	Procurement of Managed Services from ISPs and development of NEST and traffic aggregation capabilities for FY 2016 Q1 & Q2	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2016
Description	Apply NCPS hardware/software system upgrades and maintenance agreements, standard technical refresh, and security patch implementation to existing NCPS equipment deployed prior to FY 2015 Q4	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2016

7c APB MI	LESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)	
Description	NCPS Block 2.1 ADE-3 Completion Date	Dec 31, 2013
Description	NCPS Block 3.0/E3A ADE-2B Completion Date	Mar 31, 2014
Description	NCPS Block 2.2/Information Sharing ADE-2B Completion Date	Jun 30, 2015
Description	NCPS Block 3.0/E3A ADE-2C Completion Date	Jun 30, 2015
Description	NCPS Block 3.0/E3A ADE-3 Completion Date	Dec 31, 2017
Description	NCPS Block 2.2/Information Sharing ADE-2C Completion Date	Mar 31, 2017
Description	NCPS Block 2.2/Information Sharing ADE-3 Completion Date	Jun 30, 2018

8 KEY PROJE	CT DOCUMENTS (#	2)			
Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Feb 27, 2009
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Nov 26, 2014
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	May 9, 2012
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jan 9, 2015
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Nov 21, 2014
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	May 4, 2011
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Dec 3, 2014

9	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)									
Criter	ia	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change						
Quant	ity	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	No change from previous report						
APB ((\$M)	Cost Threshold	\$5,615.000	\$5,692.000	APB version 4.0 update						
Schedu	ule (FOC)	FY 2016	FY 2016	No change from previous report						

Transportation Security Administration (TSA)

TSA – Electronic Baggage Screening Program (EBSP)

1 GENER	AL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)						
Investment	TSA – EBSP	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Oct 29, 2014	Level 1	Mixed: Obtain, Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$21,749.970	Dec 6, 2013	Q1FY2015
Investment Description	EBSP identifies tests, procures, deploys, installs, sustains, and percent screening of checked baggage. The EBSP supports s terrorist or criminal activity. It reduces costs and improves se of explosives materials, weapons, and other dangerous article checked baggage screening efficiency; replacing aging Explo procurement contracts for new and viable technologies. The EBSP addresses a capability gap by screening 100 percent approximately 440 airports.	creening to minim ecurity screening s into commercia sives Detection S	nize the risk efficiency th l aircraft. K ystem (EDS)	of personal inj rough automat ey objectives a) and Explosiv	ury or death, or d ion of processes t ire: increasing th e Trace Detection	amage or loss of pro- to detect and preven reat detection capab n (ETD) units; and u	operty due to t the introduction ility; improving using competitive

2	APB CC	MPARISON (#3, #4)				
Origin	al APB	Aug 17, 2012	Current APB	Original APB still current	Comparison	Not Applicable

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	1	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost and schedule targets. Program updated its risk register within 30 days. All required MD 102-01 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)												
Appropriation: Aviation Security	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total			
Project Request (\$M)	\$10,177.643	\$531.588	\$518.696	\$494.911	\$510.046	\$516.221	\$505.558	\$7,376.824	\$20,631.487			
Appropriations (\$M)	\$10,182.894	\$503.498	\$511.438						\$11,197.830			
Obligations (\$M)*	\$10,123.473	\$385.213	\$66.900						\$10,575.586			
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$59.421	\$118.285	\$444.538						\$622.244			
Expenditures (\$M)	\$7,780.939	\$384.572	\$109.479						\$8,274.990			

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)											
Appropriation: Aviation Security PPA: EDS Procurement and Installation	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total				
Project Request (\$M)	\$51.919	\$51.192	\$52.830	\$54.496	\$55.330	\$1,148.537	\$1,414.304				
Appropriations (\$M)	\$51.929						\$51.929				
Obligations (\$M)*	\$14.970						\$14.970				
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$36.959						\$36.959				
Expenditures (\$M)	\$58.724						\$58.724				

4a BUDGET AND FUND	DING STATUS (d	lollar values in a	\$M) (#10)				
Appropriation: Aviation Security PPA: Aviation Security Capital Fund (Mandatory)	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$250.000	\$250.000	\$250.000	\$250.000	\$250.000	\$3,000.000	\$4,250.000
Appropriations (\$M)	\$250.000						\$250.000
Obligations (\$M)*	\$27.850						\$27.850
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$222.150						\$222.150
Expenditures (\$M)	\$ 50.700						\$50.700

4a BUDGET AND FUND Appropriation: Aviation Security PPA: Screening Technology and Maintenance	ING STATUS (c Current Year	lollar values in Budget Year	\$M) (#10) BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$216.777	\$193.719	\$207.216	\$211.725	\$200.228	\$3,228.287	\$4,257.952
Appropriations (\$M)	\$209.509	φ175.717	\$207.210	φ211.725	\$200.220	φ3,220.207	\$209.509
Obligations (\$M)*	\$24.080						\$24.080
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$185.429						\$185.429
Expenditures (\$M)	\$0.055						\$0.055

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)									
	Prior Years- FY 2013	FY 2014	FY 2015	FY 2016	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020 and Beyond	Total
Quantity of End Units or System(s)									
Quantity of End Units or System(s) – Explosives Detection Systems	1,354	74	72	53	65	118	39	438	2,213
Quantity of End Units or System(s) – Explosives Trace Detection	2,553	0	85	0	261	313	56	3,263	6,446
Comment(s)		Ys 2016–FY 2027 estimates are based on data from the Integrated Data Model and prepared for the EBSP LCCE version 4.0, which is under view and pending final approval.							

5a COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]									
Risk Description	No cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре		Probability		Impact			
Mitigation Strategy									

5b SCHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]									
Risk Description	No schedule risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Probability	Impact					
Mitigation Strategy									

5c TECHN	NICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium	n, High]					
Risk Description	If the 9800 Simplified Enclosure Input Output (SEIO) Medium Speed Explosive Detection System is not approved for full rate production in time for delivery as scheduled, then TSA may incur financial impacts due to converting airports to alternate medium speed explosive detection systems that cannot wait for construction delays, political impacts through letters from Congress and the airport, and operational impacts at airports anticipating full-time equivalent reductions through 9800 SEIO installation.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium
Mitigation Strategy	EBSP is identifying the number of airports, if any, that requires convolution political flexibilities and financial impacts of delays. EBSP will activities testing plan to address deficiencies in support of Full Rate Production	vely track a	nd update delivery	schedules. Assis	sting vendor with	execution of	

6a	CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level
-----------	--

Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)
HSTS04-12-D- CT1200	Awarded	EDS CP Medium Speed EDS Purchase & Install	Order Dependent (Indefinite Delivery Vehicle (IDV) only)	Aug 21, 2012	Aug 20, 2017	No	\$500.000
HSTS04-12-D-CT1173	Awarded	EDS CP Medium Speed EDS Purchase & Install	Order Dependent (IDV only)	Aug 21, 2012	Aug 20, 2017	No	\$528.225
HSTS04-11-D- CT3072	Awarded	Maintenance	Firm Fixed Price	Jul 1, 2011	Jun 30, 2015	No	\$443.338
HSTS04-11-D-CT3083	Awarded	Maintenance (integrated logistics support; corrective and expected maintenance)	Order Dependent (IDV only)	Jul 1, 2011	Jun 30, 2015	No	\$300.420
HSTS04-09-D-ST2233	Awarded	Systems Engineering & Integration Services (security equipment integration services work in order to install PSP equipment nationwide)	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Aug 20, 2009	Aug 20, 2015	No	\$300.000

6b PLANNED P	6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level										
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)				
TBD	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	EDS Competitive Procurement – High Speed	IDIQ	Mar 1, 2015	Sep 30, 2018	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	Transportation Security Deployment Services – Systems Integration Professional Services	Firm Fixed Price	Feb 1, 2015	Feb 1, 2020	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	Test and Evaluation Support Services	TBD	Sep 1, 2015	Aug 31, 2020	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	Professional Engineering and Logistics Support Services	Firm Fixed Price	Feb 1, 2015	Mar 31, 2020	No	TBD				

7a KEY EVE	ENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Jan 01, 2014 to Dec 31, 2014)	1	
Description	EBSP Program, Operations and Management – First Half FY 2014 Program management support constitutes schedule, cost and performance management, scheduling, and risk analysis. The support includes the functional areas: acquisition, integrated logistics support, business and finance, test and evaluation, communications, deployment, human resources, purchase requests, and Contracting Officer's Representative (COR) support. It also includes technical, data analysis support, and system integration support.	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2014
Description	EBSP Engineering Initiatives institutes schedule TSA's Engineering Program develops the system requirements and provides pre- and post- deployment engineering support of electronic baggage screening security screening equipment that includes modeling and simulation activities. Engineering actively monitors the testing of the system during the Operational Test and Evaluation (OT&E) phase. During the Operations and Support (O&S) phases, Engineering monitors site activities, examines system performance, and manages the Engineering Change Proposal process to identify system improvements and future enhancements.	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2014
Description	EDS-CP Purchase and Install– First Half FY 2014 This includes the purchase and installation of EDS technologies to include the three distinct groups (reduced-sized, medium-speed, and high-speed).	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2014
Description	EBSP LOI/OTA- First Half FY 2014 Other Transaction Agreement (OTA) Airports: The EBSP program creates OTAs to provide TSA's share of funding for airports to prepare the airport facility for the TSA integrated checked baggage information system and security equipment that is to be purchased and installed. Letter of Intent (LOI) Airports: LOIs are negotiated with individual airports, and costs are shared over multiple years.	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2014

7a KEY EVE	ENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Jan 01, 2014 to Dec 31, 2014)		
Description	EBSP Program, Operations and Management – Second Half FY 2014 Program management support constitutes schedule, cost and performance management, scheduling, and risk analysis. The support includes the functional areas: acquisition, integrated logistics support, business and finance, test and evaluation, communications, deployment, human resources, purchase requests, and COR support. It also includes technical, data analysis support, and system integration support.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	EBSP Engineering Initiatives – Second Half FY 2014 TSA's Engineering Program develops the system requirements and provides pre- and post- deployment engineering support of electronic baggage screening security screening equipment that includes modeling and simulation activities. Engineering actively monitors the testing of the system during the OT&E phase. During the O&S phases, Engineering monitors site activities, examines system performance, and manages the Engineering Change Proposal (ECP) process to identify system improvements and future enhancements.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	EDS-CP Purchase and Install – Second Half FY 2014 This includes the purchase and installation of EDS technologies to include the three distinct groups (reduced-sized, medium-speed, and high-speed).	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	EBSP LOI/OTA- Second Half FY 2014 OTA Airports: The EBSP program creates OTAs to provide TSA's share of funding for airports to prepare the airport facility for the TSA integrated checked baggage information system and security equipment that is to be purchased and installed. LOI Airports: LOIs are negotiated with individual airports, and costs are shared over multiple years.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014

7b KEY EVE	NTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Jan 01, 2015 to Dec 31, 2015)		
Description	EBSP Program, Operations and Management – First Half FY 2015 Program management support constitutes schedule, cost and performance management, and risk analysis. The support includes the functional areas: acquisition, integrated logistics support, business and finance, test and evaluation, communications, deployment, human resources, purchase requests, and COR support. It also includes technical, data analysis support, and system integration support.	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015
Description	EBSP Engineering Initiatives – First Half FY 2015 TSA's Engineering Program develops the system requirements and provides pre- and post- deployment engineering support of electronic baggage screening security screening equipment that includes modeling and simulation activities. Engineering actively monitors the testing of the system during the OT&E phase. During the O&S phases, Engineering monitors site activities, examines system performance, and manages the ECP process to identify system improvements and future enhancements.	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015
Description	EDS-CP Purchase and Install – First Half FY 2015 This includes the purchase and installation of EDS technologies to include the three distinct groups (reduced-sized, medium-speed, and high-speed).	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015

7b KEY EVENTS	/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Jan 01, 2015 to Dec 31, 2015)		
Description	EBSP LOI/OTA– First Half FY 2015 OTA Airports: The EBSP program creates OTAs to provide TSA's share of funding for airports to prepare the airport facility for the TSA integrated checked baggage information system and security equipment that is to be purchased and installed. LOI Airports: LOIs are negotiated with individual airports, and costs are shared over multiple years.	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015
Description	EBSP Program, Operations and Management – Second Half FY 2015 Program management support constitutes schedule, cost and performance management, scheduling, and risk analysis. The support includes the functional areas: acquisition, integrated logistics support, business and finance, test and evaluation, communications, deployment, human resources, purchase requests and COR support. It also includes technical, data analysis support, and system integration support.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Description	EBSP Engineering Initiatives – Second Half FY 2015 TSA's Engineering Program develops the system requirements and provides pre- and post- deployment engineering support of electronic baggage screening security screening equipment that includes modeling and simulation activities. Engineering actively monitors the testing of the system during the OT&E phase. During the O&S phases, Engineering monitors site activities, examines system performance, and manages the ECP process to identify system improvements and future enhancements.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Description	EDS-CP Purchase and Install – Second Half FY 2015 This includes the purchase and installation of EDS technologies to include the three distinct groups (reduced-sized, medium-speed, and high-speed).	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Description	EBSP LOI/OTA- Second Half FY 2015 OTA Airports: The EBSP program creates OTAs to provide TSA's share of funding for airports to prepare the airport facility for the TSA integrated checked baggage information system and security equipment that is to be purchased and installed. LOI Airports: LOIs are negotiated with individual airports, and costs are shared over multiple years.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015

7 c	APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)								
Descri	iption	EDS-CP FOC (for deployment/upgrade of EDS with automatic threat detection at 11/05 standard, or the 4/10 standard minus Categories S and Z), for 2000 units-Reduced Threat Mass Detection Upgrade Across Operational Fleet	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014					

8 KEY PROJECT DOCUMENTS (#2)

Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Mar 30, 2004
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 17, 2012
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jun 25, 2014
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 17, 2012
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jun 18, 2010
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Dec 12, 2011
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Dec 6, 2013

9	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)										
Criteri	a	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change							
Quant	ity	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable							
APB C	cost Threshold (\$M)	\$14,080.000	\$14,080.000	No change from previous report							
Schedu	ıle (FOC)	FY 2004	FY 2004	No change from previous report							

TSA – Passenger Screening Program (PSP)

1 GENER	1 GENERAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)											
Investment	TSA – PSP	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period					
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Feb 27, 2015	Level 1	Mixed: Obtain, Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$4,817.597	May 1, 2014	Q2FY2015					
Investment Description	Support Support PSP identifies, tests, procures, deploys, and sustains equipment to detect threats concealed on people and in their carry-on items as they enter the airport terminal sterile area through the passenger screening checkpoints. PSP is composed of three capability areas: People Screening, Carry-on Baggage Screening, and Layered Security. While increasing screening effectiveness, PSP also balances other operational considerations such as maximizing checkpoint efficiency; mitigating privacy and dignity concerns; maintaining operational affordability; reducing security risk; and addressing deployment, maintenance, and other equipment life cycle issues. PSP is evaluating the next generation of detection systems to enhance current screening capabilities. PSP addresses a capability gap by creating a security system that is an optimized, integrated, and layered mix of networked systems that address known and emerging threats and vulnerabilities, and supports risk-based security initiatives.											

2 APB CO	OMPARISON (#3, #4)				
Original APB	Apr 11, 2005	Current APB	Feb 1, 2015	Comparison	Updated LCCE information based on May 1, 2014, approved LCCE; Updated FOC quantities and procurement schedule threshold and objective dates to align with current schedules.

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	2	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost targets but shows significant deviation from its schedule baseline. All required MD-102 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUN	a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)										
Appropriation: Aviation Security	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total		
Project Request (\$M)	\$2,278.520	\$165.678	\$170.365	\$172.752	\$166.795	\$169.977	\$185.388	\$1,362.990	\$4,672.465		
Appropriations (\$M)	\$2,278.520	\$167.704	\$162.333						\$2,608.557		
Obligations (\$M) *	\$2,073.362	\$186.799	\$136.412						\$2,396.573		
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$205.158	\$(19.095)	\$ 25.921						\$211.984		
Expenditures (\$M)	\$1,820.814	\$207.935	\$129.826						\$2,158.575		

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)											
Appropriation: Aviation Security PPA: Checkpoint Support	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total				
Project Request (\$M)	\$92.633	\$ 85.962	\$87.892	\$89.861	\$90.857	\$738.470	\$1,185.675				
Appropriations (\$M)	\$77.333						\$77.333				
Obligations (\$M) *	\$61.970						\$61.970				
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$15.363						\$15.363				
Expenditures (\$M)	\$75.755						\$75.755				

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)											
Appropriation: Aviation Security PPA: Screening Technology Maintenance	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total				
Project Request (\$M)	\$77.732	\$86.790	\$78.903	\$80.116	\$ 94.531	\$624.520	\$1,042.592				
Appropriations (\$M)	\$85.000						\$85.000				
Obligations (\$M) *	\$74.441						\$74.441				
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$10.559						\$10.559				
Expenditures (\$M)	\$54.071						\$54.071				

4b PROCUREMENT	QUANTITY BY YI	EAR (# 9)							
	Prior Year – FY 2013	FY 2014	FY 2015	FY 2016	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020 and Beyond	Total
Quantity of End Units or System(s)									
Advanced Imaging Technology (AIT)	745	9	64	0	0	0	43	827	1,688
Advanced Technology X-ray (AT)	1,647	550	0	0	246	246	247	1,291	4,227
Chemical Analysis Device	255	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	255
САТ	0	12	1,508	0	0	0	0	0	1,520
Enhanced Metal Detector (EMD)	0	0	193	897	70	72	28	200	1,460
ETD	1,395	0	1,085	0	0	297	298	1,885	4,960
Bottled Liquids Scanner (BLS)	1,690	0	0	0	0	0	382	1,148	3,220

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)											
	Prior Year – FY 2013	FY 2014	FY 2015	FY 2016	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020 and Beyond	Total		
Boarding Pass Scanner (BPS)	1,400	75	625	0	0	0	0	0	2,100		
Comment(s)	 Technology procurement amounts may include Low Rate Initial Production (LRIP) units FY 2015 is based on the Notional Checkpoint Support Spend Plan (October 2014). FY 2016 is based on the FY 2016 Congressional Justification. FY 2017–Beyond are based on the latest approved PSP LCCE (May 2014). TSA is currently in the process of updating the PSP LCCE, so amounts subject to change are based on updated assumptions/requirements as well as future Administration's budget requests. 										

5а тор со	5a TOP COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]										
Risk Description	No cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Cost	Probability	Impact						
Mitigation Strategy											

5 b тор so	CHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Me	dium, Higl	1]					
Risk Description	If an acceptable AT-2 risked-based security algorithm cannot be developed, tested, and approved within the approved 9-month timeframe, then deployment of a solution that will increase operational efficiencies will be affected.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	High	Impact	High	
Mitigation Strategy	gation Office of Security Capabilities is working with stakeholders to determine the feasibility of deploying the Tier II algorithm at a sub-set of airports, on the ba							
Risk Description	If there are delays in Secure Flight (R4.5) and/or Security Technology Integrated Program (R2.9) development, or in the		Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High	
Mitigation Strategy	Allocate additional resources and facilitate collaboration between primary stakeholders to ensure all development, procurement, and testing prerequisite							
Risk Description	If the TEMP is not approved by DHS by 4/1/2015, then proceeding testing documentation will be delayed and Phase 1		Schedule	Probability	High	Impact	High	

5b TOP S	CHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Med	lium, Hig	h]						
Mitigation Strategy	Work with stakeholders in parallel with approval of ORD clarification memo to update TEMP and communicate revisions amongst stakeholders.								
Risk Description	If the protest is upheld, then the program will experience further delays to CAT procurement and a potential re-solicitation.								
Mitigation Strategy		PMO has conducted analysis of protest schedule impact and developed a mitigation plan that identifies schedule efficiencies by prioritizing requirements and moving toward a more staggered, non-linear testing paradigm. If the protest is upheld, PMO will coordinate with stakeholders for expedited response to							
Risk Description	If vendors are unable to meet the testing requirements and schedule, then the program will be at risk of breaching APB Type Schedule Probability Medium Impact High milestones.								
Mitigation Strategy	PMO is continuing to work in close coordination with vendors to monitor schedules regularly and address slips and/or risks to ensure requirements are met with alignment of stakeholder priorities.								

5c TOP T	5c TOP TECHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]								
Risk Description	iption If the contractor becomes ineligible for receiving future contracts, then TSA will be unable to purchase contracts needed to deploy Tier II solutions under development to the field. Type Technical Probability High Impact High								
Mitigation Strategy	The contractor has been cleared to proceed with contact actions. Tier II activities are covered under the AT-2 risked-based security risk above.								

6a CONTRACT ST.	6a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level									
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)			
HSTS04-09-D-CT2041	Awarded	ETD equipment; strategic sourcing IDIQ	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 7, 2009	Sep 6, 2015	No	\$676.288			
HSTS04-09-D-CT2040	Awarded	ETD equipment; strategic sourcing IDIQ	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 7, 2009	Sep 10, 2015	No	\$579.528			
HSTS04-13-C-CT3067	Awarded	Maintenance services (integrated logistics services).	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 19, 2013	Jan 31, 2018	No	\$414.454			
HSTS04-10-D-CT2116	Awarded	Advance Technology X-Ray (AT2)	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 14, 2010	Sep 13, 2015	No	\$325.000			
HSTS04-10-D-CT2117	Awarded	AT2 system procurement, delivery, and deployment	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 14, 2010	Sep 13, 2015	No	\$325.000			

6b PLANNED PL	6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level										
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)				
TBD	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	Test and Evaluation Support Services	TBD	Sep 1, 2015	Aug 31, 2020	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	Transportation Security Deployment Services – Systems Integration Professional Services	Firm Fixed Price	Feb 1, 2015	Feb 1, 2020	No	TBD				
TBD	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	New Bottled Liquids Scanner solution	Firm Fixed Price	Dec 31, 2019	Dec 31, 2021	No	TBD				

7a KEY EVE	ENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Apr 01, 2014 to Mar 31, 2015	5)	
Description	Received ADE 2B/2C approval for CAT and awarded IDIQ contract for 12 LRIP units to conduct developmental and operational testing	Completion Date	Jul 09, 2014
Description	Deployment of purchased AT2 units to airports. Deployment support includes, but is not limited to: creation and maintenance of deployment schedules for all PSP technology deployments, updated daily as changes occur; creation and maintenance of integrated master schedule for all PSP equipment deployment, updated weekly as changes occur; maintenance of separate deployment schedules for each vendor with an active deployment; preparation and maintenance of regional deployment plan quarterly; management and oversight of ongoing airport deployment projects and coordination after contract award with Architecture and Engineering (A&E) vendor, systems integrator (SI) vendor, Contracting Officer's Technical Representative (COTR), Original Equipment Manufacturers (OEMs), airports, Office of Security Operations (OSO), and other TSA offices.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	Deployment of purchased AT2 units to airports. Deployment support includes, but is not limited to: creation and maintenance of deployment schedules for all PSP technology deployments, updated daily as changes occur; creation and maintenance of integrated master schedule for all PSP equipment deployment, updated weekly as changes occur; maintenance of separate deployment schedules for each vendor with an active deployment; preparation and maintenance of regional deployment plan quarterly; management and oversight of ongoing airport deployment projects and coordination after contract award with A&E vendor, SI vendor, COTR, OEMs, airports, OSO, and other TSA offices.	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015
Description	Phase 7, system testing at TSA Systems Integration Facility (TSIF) for Qualifications and Developmental Testing and Evaluation (DT&E), including Safety, Throughput, and Acceptance testing for PSP technologies	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2015

7b KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Apr 01, 2015 to Mar 31, 2016)						
Description	Phase 8, system testing at TSIF for Qualifications and DT&E, including Safety, Throughput, and Acceptance testing for PSP technologies.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015			
Description	Deployment of purchased AT units to airports. Deployment support includes, but is not limited to: creation and maintenance of deployment schedules for all PSP technology deployments, updated daily as changes occur; creation and maintenance of integrated master schedule for all PSP equipment deployment, updated weekly as changes occur; maintenance of separate deployment schedules for each vendor with an active deployment; preparation and maintenance of regional deployment plan quarterly; management and oversight of ongoing airport deployment projects and coordination after contract award with A&E vendor, SI vendor, COTR, OEMs, airports, OSO, and other TSA offices.	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015			
Description	Deployment of purchased AIT units to airports. Deployment support includes, but is not limited to: creation and maintenance of deployment schedules for all PSP technology deployments, updated daily as changes occur; creation and maintenance of integrated master schedule for all PSP equipment deployment, updated weekly as changes occur; maintenance of separate deployment schedules for each vendor with an active deployment; preparation and maintenance of regional deployment plan quarterly; management and oversight of ongoing airport deployment projects and coordination after contract award with A&E vendor, SI vendor, COTR, OEMs, airports, OSO, and other TSA offices.	Completion Date	Nov 30, 2015			
Description	CAT Phase II Testing and Deployment: Phase II OT&E includes updates to the CAT system made after Phase I Operational Testing. Upon successful completion of OT&E, an award will be made and procurement will begin to select airports. Deployment support includes, but is not limited to: creation and maintenance of deployment schedules for all PSP technology deployments, updated daily as changes occur; creation and maintenance of integrated master schedule for all PSP equipment deployment, updated weekly as changes occur; maintenance of separate deployment schedules for the vendor with an active deployment; preparation and maintenance of regional deployment plan quarterly; management and oversight of ongoing airport deployment projects and coordination after contract award with A&E vendor, SI vendor, COTR, OEMs, airports, OSO, and other TSA offices.	Completion Date	Dec 31, 2015			
Description	Deployment of purchased AIT units to airports. Deployment support includes, but is not limited to: creation and maintenance of deployment schedules for all PSP technology deployments, updated daily as changes occur; creation and maintenance of integrated master schedule for all PSP equipment deployment, updated weekly as changes occur; maintenance of separate deployment schedules for each vendor with an active deployment; preparation and maintenance of regional deployment plan quarterly; management and oversight of ongoing airport deployment projects and coordination after contract award with A&E vendor, SI vendor, COTR, OEMs, airports, OSO, and other TSA offices.	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2016			

7c APB	C APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)								
Description	BLS: FOC	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2014						
Description	AT: FOC	Completion Date	Sep 17, 2012						
Description	Next Gen ETD: FOC	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014						
Description	AIT-2: IOC	Completion Date	Feb 27, 2015						

8 KEY PROJE	ECT DOCUMENTS	(#2)			
Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Sep 16, 2008
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Apr 24, 2014
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Nov 5, 2012
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Feb 1, 2015
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jan 29, 2010
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Sep 6, 2011
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	May 1, 2014

9	REASON FOR	ASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)						
Criteri	a	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change				
Quant	ity	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable				
APB C (\$M)	ost Threshold	\$4,030.190	\$2,903.020	Updated APB version 5.0				
Schedu	ıle (FOC)	FY 2016	FY 2016	No change from previous report				

TSA – Technology Infrastructure Modernization (TIM) Program

1 GENER	AL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)						
Investment	TSA – TIM Program	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Jan 28, 2015	Level 2	Mixed: Obtain, Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$598.471	Aug 15, 2011	Q2FY2015
Investment Description	The TIM Program reduces the probability of a terrorist attack This approach eliminates exploitable gaps, improves enrollm transportation populations. The TIM System provides an inte of transportation workers, providing more accurate and timely mission services, and service capabilities. The IOC was achieved The TIM Program addresses a capability gap by replacing leg improve enrollment and threat assessment methodologies, an being developed in four main increments, which are Service of Maritime, Surface and Aviation programs and populations.	ent and threat asse egrated, end-to-en- y identification of eved in May 2014 gacy vetting system d enable TSA to v	essment meth d solution to terrorist three with FOC a ns with a pe et and provi	nodologies, and manage identi- eats. TIM pro- inticipated in N rson-centric sy de credentials	d enables TSA to ities, credentials, vides a service-on Aarch 2016. ystem. his approa- to more transport	o vet and provide created and assessment result riented architecture franch will eliminate explanation populations. T	lentials to more lts for millions ramework, ploitable gaps, 'he program is

2	APB COMPARISON (#3, #4)				
Origin	nal APB Nov 4, 2011	Current APB	Original APB still current	Comparison	Not Applicable

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	2.5	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost targets but shows significant deviation from its schedule baseline. Program updated its risk register within 60 days. All required MD 102-01 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUND	DING STATUS (dollar values in	\$M) (#10)						
Appropriation: Intelligence and Vetting**	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$178.459	\$54.251	\$42.713	\$41.493	\$43.546	\$44.036	\$44.493	\$268.744	\$717.735
Appropriations (\$M)	\$178.459	\$54.251	\$42.713						\$275.423
Obligations (\$M)*	\$176.468	\$50.696	\$3.902						\$231.066
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$1.991	\$3.555	\$38.811						\$44.357
Expenditures (\$M)	\$112.525	\$76.625	\$23.804						\$212.954

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)												
Appropriation: Intelligence and Vetting PPA: Other Vetting Programs**	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total					
Project Request (\$M)	\$38.324	\$29.544	\$30.119	\$30.721	\$31.045	\$255.162	\$414.915					
Appropriations (\$M)	\$38.324						\$38.324					
Obligations (\$M) *	\$3.902						\$3.902					
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$34.422						\$34.422					
Expenditures (\$M)	\$23.804						\$23.804					

*Obligations for multi-year funds are reflected in the year of obligation. *Projected requests are based on FY 2016 FOC for TIM as reflected in the FY 2016 President's Budget.

4 a -	BUDGET AND FUNDING	STATUS (dolla	r values in \$M	l) (# 10)				
Appropriation: In PPA: Transporta Identification Cre		Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$4.389	\$5.142	\$5.245	\$5.350	\$5.404	\$5.458	\$30.988
Appropriations (\$	M)	\$4.389						\$4.389
Obligations (\$M)	*	\$0.000						\$0.000
Unobligated Balar	nce (\$M)	\$4.389						\$4.389
Expenditures (\$M	()	\$0.000						\$0.000

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING	G STATUS (dolla	nr values in \$M) (#10)				
Appropriation: Intelligence and Vetting PPA: Hazardous Material (HazMat)- Fee**	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$0.000	\$3.246	\$3.311	\$3.377	\$3.411	\$3.445	\$16.790
Appropriations (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000
Obligations (\$M) *	\$0.000						\$0.000
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000
Expenditures (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000

*Obligations for multi-year funds are reflected in the year of obligation. **Projected requests are based on FY 2016 FOC for TIM as reflected in the FY 2016 President's Budget.

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)											
Appropriation: Intelligence and Vetting PPA: Air Cargo Fee**	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total				
Project Request (\$M)	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.491	\$0.501	\$0.506	\$0.511	\$2.009				
Appropriations (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Obligations (\$M) *	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Expenditures (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)											
Appropriation: Intelligence and Vetting PPA: TSA Pre-Check Fee**	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total				
Project Request (\$M)	\$0.000	\$3.561	\$3.632	\$3.705	\$3.742	\$3.779	\$18.419				
Appropriations (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Obligations (\$M) *	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Expenditures (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				

*Obligations for multi-year funds are reflected in the year of obligation. **Projected requests are based on FY 2016 FOC for TIM as reflected in the FY 2016 President's Budget.

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)											
Appropriation: Intelligence and Vetting PPA: Alien Flight Student Program - Fee**	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total				
Project Request (\$M)	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.748	\$0.382	\$0.385	\$0.389	\$1.904				
Appropriations (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Obligations (\$M) *	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				
Expenditures (\$M)	\$0.000						\$0.000				

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)											
		Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total	
Quant System	ity of End Units or n(s)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	
Comm	ent(s)										

5а тор с	OST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium,	High]					
Risk Description	If the proposed costs for the development contractor to complete the TIM development to FOC are larger than estimated in the TIM LCCE, then the program will incur schedule delays through readjustment of scope and accelerated acquisitions to bring on additional contractors	Туре	Cost	Probability	Medium	Impact	High
Mitigation Strategy	Work with TSA Acquisitions to ensure that proposals from the devel proper setting of requirements and negotiations on associated hours to					s will be done	through
Risk Description	If the TIM program is unable to get approval on its re-baseline LCCE and mitigation strategy, then the program will continue to be in a breach position from its original LCCE.	Туре	Cost	Probability	Medium	Impact	High
Mitigation Strategy	Work with TSA and DHS Acquisitions and Governance groups to en and the costs in the LCCE are approved.	sure that th	ne TIM LCCE is co	mplete in its cha	racterization of r	nission and r	equirements,

5b TOP SC	CHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Me	dium, Higł	ı]					
Risk Description	If the TIM program is unable to re-baseline its schedule to meet the demands of additional scope and functionality requirements to the TIM system, then the TIM program will remain in breach of its previously approved schedule baseline.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High	
Mitigation Strategy Work with TSA and DHS Acquisitions groups to re-baseline the TIM program and be underway with a new schedule baseline by the end of Q4 2015.								

5C TOP T	ECHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – M	edium, Hi	gh]				
Risk Description	If the TIM system is unable to leverage the capabilities of other systems within DHS for biometric and person-centric matching (like the Automated Biometric Identification System) for its mission, then the program may incur additional costs to achieve its mission	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium
Mitigation	Work with DHS systems and stakeholders to ensure that systems that	provide m	atching services hav	ve the ability to r	neet the TIM mis	sion and hav	e the proper
Strategy	technology to meet TIM requirements.						
Risk Description	If the TIM program is unable to provide functionality enhancements of the TIM system to the TSA Adjudication Center, then the ability for the TSA Adjudication Center to optimize its ability to adjudicate transportation workers will be limited.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium
Mitigation Strategy	Continue to work with the TSA Adjudication Center and TSA Progra enhancements to TIM are known and prioritized accordingly.	im Manage	ment Division to en	sure that prioriti	es and requireme	nts for function	onality

5c TOP TI	5c TOP TECHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]											
Risk Description	If the enrollment data for the TSA $Pre \checkmark $ (B) population requires more adjudication than expected, then data migration of that population will take longer and may result in an additional cost.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium					
Mitigation Strategy	Begin data migration and data analysis for TSA $Pre \checkmark $ ® populations before schedule is affected.	early, and	recognize any poter	ntial issues with	data integrity so	that they can	be mitigated					

6a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level

Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)
HSTS0212JTTC221	Awarded	System Development & O&M	Cost Plus Award Fee	Aug 1, 2012	Jul 30, 2017	Yes	\$250.000
HSTS0213JOIA324	Awarded	System Development – Surface Services	Cost Plus Award Fee	Aug 1, 2012	Jul 30, 2017	Yes	\$250.000
HSTS0213JOIA317	Awarded	O&M	Firm Fixed Price	Aug 1, 2012	Jul 30, 2017	No	\$250.000
HSTS0213XOIA031	Awarded	Data Center Services	Other	Sep 15, 2011	Jun 30, 2015	No	\$15.261
HSTS0211JTTC214	Awarded	IV&V	Firm Fixed Price	Aug 2 2011	Mar 15, 2015	No	\$10.500

6b PLANNED PR	6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level											
Contract Number Status		Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)					
TBD	In Process	IV&V Recompete	Firm Fixed Price	TBD	TBD	No	TBD					
HSTS0213JOIA324	In Process	System Development – Surface Services Rescoped	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	TBD	TBD	Yes	TBD					

7a KEY EVENTS	7a KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Apr 01, 2014 to Mar 31, 2015)								
Description	Maritime Business and Technical Services to include: Registration and Enrollment, Eligibility and Vetting, Issuance, Verification and Use, Expiration and Revocation, Redress and Waiver, Trend Analytics, & Service Design	Completion Date	Jul 25, 2014						

7b к	KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Apr 01, 2015 to Mar 31, 2016)								
Description	ion	Completion Date	Aug 29, 2015						
Description	ion	Transition the Surface Populations	Completion Date	Aug 29, 2015					
Description	ion	Incorporate Aviation Mission Business and Technical Services	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015					

7 c	C APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)									
Descri	ption	ADE 2C Decision (Maritime)	Completion Date	Mar 19, 2014						
Descri	ption	IOC	Completion Date	May 12, 2014						
Descri	ption	ADE 3 Decision (Surface)	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014						
Descri	ption	ADE 3 Decision (Aviation)	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2015						
Descri	ption	FOC	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015						

8 KEY PROJE	CT DOCUMENTS (#2)				
Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Apr 28, 2009
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Apr 9, 2012
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jan 2, 2013
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Nov 4, 2011
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Nov 27, 2013
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Nov 4, 2011
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 15, 2011

9	REASON FOR	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)									
Criteri	ia	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change							
Quant	ity	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable							
APB C (\$M)	ost Threshold	\$398.109	\$398.109	No change from previous report.							
Schedu	ıle (FOC)	FY 2016	FY 2016	No change from previous report.							

United States Coast Guard (USCG)*

*The USCG Programs do not include O&M budget under the Project Request line in Table 4: Budget and Funding Status. This is because of the uniqueness of the Coast Guard accounting system. The exception to this is the Core Accounting System (USCG CAS) program, which shows the O&M budget in Table 4.

USCG – C4ISR

1 GENER	1 GENERAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)										
Investment	USCG – C4ISR	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period				
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Mar 9, 2011	Level 1	Mixed: Obtain & Produce/ Deploy	\$1,634.100	Nov 1, 2013	Q1FY2015				
Investment Description	vestment C4ISR produces the common operational picture that provides relevant information to Coast Guard commanders to direct and monitor all assigned forces and first responders across the range of operations. The C4ISR Project will design, develop, and acquire integrated C4ISR systems for the HC-144A MRS aircraft,										

2 APB CC	OMPARISON (#3, #4)				
Original APB	May 15, 2007	Current APB	Dec 19, 2014	Comparison	 Original APB is the Deepwater Joint Program baseline. Baseline is measured in increments. Current Revision is version 3.0; it is measured in discrete segments. The comparison between APB version 1.0 (22 Feb 2011) and APB version 3.0 (Dec 19, 2014) are: Quantity of segments decreased from five segments to three segments APB LCCE decreased from \$3.223M to \$1.634.1M FOC remains the same at 4QFY2026

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	1	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost and schedule targets. Program updated its risk register within 30 days. All required MD-102 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)										
Appropriation: Acquisition, Construction and Improvements Sub-approp: Other PPA: C4ISR	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total	
Project Request (\$M)	\$722.371	\$35.226	\$36.300	\$36.600	\$24.300	\$24.300	\$22.300	\$7.300	\$908.697	
Appropriations (\$M)	\$729.767	\$40.226	\$36.300						\$806.293	
Obligations (\$M)	\$718.359	\$38.075	\$31.721						\$788.155	
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$11.408	\$2.151	\$4.579						\$18.138	
Expenditures (\$M)	\$699.088	\$10.148	\$4.839						\$714.075	

4b PROCUREMENT QU	b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)											
	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total			
Quantity of End Units or System(s)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	237			
Comment(s)	Through three discrete segments of capability, 237 assets are supported by this acquisition.											

5a 🤇	COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]									
Risk Descript	ion No cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Probability	Impact						
Mitigati Strategy										

5b SCHED	5b SCHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]								
Risk Description	If the federated baseline is not fielded by 2016, then the capabilities of aviation and surface assets will be reduced because of loss of authority to operate (ATO) on the Segment 1 baseline.						Medium		
Mitigation Strategy	1) Develop Lab and Sustainment Transition Plan for the federated baseline by the end of 2016; 2) Allocate funding & plan for block upgrade of Segment 2 on NSC 1, 3, & 4. (Installation expected in FY 2016, FY 2017, and FY 2018.)								
Risk Description	If the C4ISR project's current development strategy cannot meet OPC C4ISR ORD requirements, then OPC mission readiness could be limited.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium		
Mitigation Strategy	 Support asset (OPC) preliminary planning; 2) Tailor SeaWatch to meet OPC ORD thresholds; 3) Provide SeaWatch deliverable to contractors by FY 2014; Test SeaWatch v2.0 (Global 6.0) Q1 FY 2015; 5) Ensure CG-761 Command and Control (C2)/NAV requirements documents are approved; 6) Ensure System Requirements Document v2 contains the requirements necessary for SeaWatch v2.1 development. 								

5c TECH	NICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium	, High]						
Risk Description	If the software components used by SeaWatch are not upgraded in a timely manner, then the OPC Phase II contractor may receive a Technical Data Package that is based on an outdated version of SeaWatch, which will have too many Information Assurance (IA) 							
Mitigation	Command, Control and Communications Center has been directed to start the transition to Global 6.0, which also will result in the upgrade of Microsoft							
Strategy	Operating Systems to Windows 7 and Server 2012. Upgrade of these	systems m	itigates obsolesce	ence and IA risks.				
Risk Description	If the OPC C2 System cannot provide track data with sufficient Track Quality to the Tactical Data Link, than the OPC will be unable to exchange track data with the Navy.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium	
Mitigation Strategy	1. Determine the requirements for tactical data link in the OPC ORD proposed by Navy. 3. Evaluate SeaWatch interoperability with curren paper documenting OPC Link capabilities.							

Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Tuno	Start Date	End Date	EVM in	Total Value
Contract Number	Status	Description of Froduct of Service	Туре	Start Date	Enu Date	Contract?	(\$M)
HSCG2312CADC405	Awarded	Software Engineering Services	Time and Materials	Jan 10, 2012	Dec 31, 2015	No	\$32.370
HSCG23-14-C-AC4001	Awarded	Segment 2 Production	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Aug 21, 2014	Oct 31, 2016	No	\$31.169
HSCG2312CADC400	Awarded	Laboratory Operations	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jan 31, 2012	Jan 31, 2016	No	\$16.514

6b	D PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level								
Contra	act Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)	
No plai	nned								
procure	ements reported.								

7a KEY EVEN	NTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Jan 01, 2014 to Dec 31, 2014	4)	
Description	Conduct IA Control Validation and network topology review and IV&V scans for the Coast Guard Sensitive But Unclassified (SBU)-Local Area Network (LAN) and Classified LAN (C-LAN) systems aboard Coast Guard Cutter (CGC) KATHLEEN MOORE	Completion Date	May 2, 2014
Description	Test CGC2 SeaWatch system with other Coast Guard systems in lab setting	Completion Date	Jun 6, 2014
Description	IV&V security scan of CGC2 system on CGC HAMILTON (Pre DD-250)	Completion Date	Jun 27, 2014
Description	Conduct IA Control Validation and network topology review and IV&V scans for the Coast Guard SBU-LAN and C-LAN systems aboard CGC RAYMOND EVANS	Completion Date	Jul 31, 2014
Description	DT&E of the SeaWatch CGC2 system for approval	Completion Date	Oct 8, 2014
Description	Install Ku-Band capability on CGC MOHAWK	Completion Date	Oct 16, 2014
Description	Conduct Digital Voice Logger Cross-Domain Solution National Security Agency's Security Design Review	Completion Date	Dec 31, 2014

7b KEY EVE	NTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Jan 01, 2015 to Dec 31, 20	15)			
Description	IV&V security scan of new configuration on CGC HAMILTON (Post Shakedown Availability)	Completion Date	Jan 30, 2015		
Description	Install SeaWatch C2 prototype system on Coast Guard asset	Completion Date	Jan 30, 2015		
Description	Conduct IA Control Validation and network topology review and IV&V scans for the Coast Guard SBU-LAN and C-LAN systems aboard CGC ISAAC MAYO Completion Date				
Description	Receive ATO (C-LAN) for CGC HAMILTON	Completion Date	Apr 1, 2015		
Description	Prototype testing of C2 system on asset.	Completion Date	Apr 5, 2015		
Description	Mission Readiness Assessment to authorize combat system to support Tailored Ship's Training Availability activities for CGC HAMILTON (Increment 1). Start date represents date of panel approval; completion date represents date of event.	Completion Date	Jun 10, 2015		
Description	Conduct Segment 2 Combat System Ships Qualification Trials on CGC WAESCHE	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015		

7c APB MILEST	7c APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)						
Description	Segment 2 Block B (NSC) Field NSC 2 Prototype	Completion Date	Mar 28, 2014				
Description	Discrete Segment 5 FOC	Completion Date	Oct 16, 2014				

8 KEY PROJECT DOCUMENTS (#2)

Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 2, 2012
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Sep 14, 2011
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Oct 22, 2012
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Dec 19, 2014
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Oct 21, 2010
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jan 31, 2011
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Feb 2, 2013

9	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)							
Criteria	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change					
Quantity	237 supported assets	237 supported assets	No change from previous report.					
APB Cost Threshold (\$M)	\$1,634.100	\$1,634.100	No change from previous report.					
Schedule (FOC)	FY 2026	FY 2026	No change from previous report.					

USCG – MRS Aircraft (HC-144A and C-27J)

1 GENERAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)									
Investment	USCG – MRS Aircraft (HC-144A and C-27J)	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period		
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Oct 03, 2012	Level 1	Mixed: Obtain, Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$21,737.710	Sep 18, 2012	Q2FY2015		
Investment Description	This investment consists of the HC-27J Conversion/Sustainment Project and the MRS MPA (HC-144A) replacement of the legacy HU-25 Guardian. The MPA is a state-of-the-market twin engine turboprop airplane with a cockpit designed for superior situational awareness, reducing workload and increasing safety allowing the aircrew to better concentrate on mission requirements. The HC-144A MPA offers a suite of electronic equipment that enables the aircrew to compile data from the aircraft's multiple and integrated sensors and transmit information to surface vessels, other aircraft, and shore facilities. Satellite radios provide clear and uninterrupted voice and data exchange. The HC-27J Conversion/Sustainment Project introduces, missionizes, and sustains the C-27J Spartan aircraft into the Coast Guard fixed-wing aircraft fleet. The aircraft originally were acquired by the Department of Defense but subsequently were declared excess to requirement.								

2 APB CO	OMPARISON (#3, #4)				
Original APB	May 15, 2007	Current APB	Oct 23, 2012	Comparison	Original APB is Deepwater Joint Program baseline. Version 2.0 included greater fidelity with respect to spare and repair cost efforts, and reflects the additional 5 years of acquisition and follow-on support. Schedule updated to reflect decision to revert to ADE-2B from ADE-3 and incorporate Initial OT&E. Cost updated to reflect LCCE. The revised KPPs align with those of the updated ORD.

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	1	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost and schedule targets. Program updated its risk register within 30 days. All required MD 102-01 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUNI	DING STATUS (dollar values in	\$M) (#10)						
Approp: Acquisition, Construction and Improvements Sub-approp: Aircraft PPA: MRS Aircraft	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$1,404.912	\$0.000	\$15.000	\$3.000	\$25.500	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$1,448.412
Appropriations (\$M)	\$1,033.045	\$9.200	\$15.000						\$1,057.245
Obligations (\$M)	\$1,026.253	\$9.174	\$14.983						\$1,050.410
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$6.792	\$0.026	\$.017						\$6.835
Expenditures (\$M)	\$1,013.628	\$0.433	\$7.847						\$1,021.908

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)

40 FROCOREVIENT QU	ANILLI DI L.	LAK(#)							
	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Quantity of End Units or System(s)	16	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	18
Comment(s)									

5a TOP COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]						
Risk Description	No cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Cost	Probability	Impact	
Mitigation Strategy						

5b TOP SC	5b TOP SCHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]						
Risk Description	No schedule risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Impact		
Mitigation Strategy							

5c TOP TE	CCHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – M	edium, Hig	;h]				
Risk Description	If a maintenance training unit is not made available for initial and advanced training, then the HC-144 operational Availability Index may decrease below the ORD KPP threshold of 71-percent Availability Index.	Туре	Technical	Probability	High	Impact	Medium
Mitigation	Work with technical authorities, sponsor, and Coast Guard leadership	to identify	funding. Work with	th technical auth	orities to develop	alternative t	raining
Strategy	methods to help mitigate training device shortfalls.						

6a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level

Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)
HSCG23-10-R-2DA020	Awarded	Production and delivery of up to eight Mission System Pallets.	Firm Fixed Price	Jul 29, 2010	Oct 30, 2015	No	\$117.151
HSCG23-12-C-2DA019	Awarded	Production and delivery of the HC-144A mission system pallet. The maximum number of mission system pallets that can be ordered is eight.	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 28, 2012	Sep 27, 2015	No	\$19.657
HSCG23-14-D-2DA005	Awarded	This is a spare parts contract for the HC144A MPA. This requirement is for the delivery of initial, preferred, and sustainment spare parts for the aircraft that are manufactured outside the United States.	Firm Fixed Price	Jul 15, 2014	Jul 14, 2017	No	\$7.124

6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level								
Contract Number		Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)
No planned								
procurements report	ed.							

7a KEY EVENT	S/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Apr 01, 2014 to Mar 31, 2015	5)	
Description	C-27J APO Standup	Completion Date	Jun 25, 2014
Description	Awarded HC-144 Spares Contract	Completion Date	Jul 15, 2014
Description	MPA #18 aircraft procurement	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2014
Description	2714 Regenerated	Completion Date	Nov 13, 2014
Description	HC-144 Operational Flight Test Acceptance (Simulator)	Completion Date	Nov 24, 2014
Description	2707 Regenerated	Completion Date	Dec 18, 2014
Description	HC-144 Minotaur Preliminary Design Review	Completion Date	Apr 22, 2015

7b	KEY EVENTS	MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Apr 01, 2015 to Mar 31, 2016)	
Descri	ption	HC-144 Minotaur Critical Design Review	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Descri	ption	Regenerate four additional C-27Js	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2015
Descri	ption	Naval Air Systems Command Missionization Study	Completion Date	Dec 31, 2015

7 c	APB MILEST	ONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)		
Descri	ption	Final Asset Delivery/FOC	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2025

8 KEY PROJEC	CT DOCUMENTS (#2)				
Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Apr 20, 2005
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 9, 2011
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 21, 2014
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Oct 23, 2012
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jun 08, 2011
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Oct 23, 2012
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Sep 18, 2012

9	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)							
Criteria	1	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change				
Quanti	ty	36	36	No change from previous report				
APB C (\$M)	ost Threshold	\$24,989.310	\$21,737.710	Version 2.0 update				
Schedu	ile (FOC)	FY 2025	FY 2025	No change from previous report				

USCG – National Security Cutter (NSC)

1 GENER	RAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)								
Investment	USCG – NSC	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period		
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Sep 23, 2014	Level 1	Obtain	\$19,894.525	Sep 24, 2014	Q1FY2015		
Investment Description	The NSC is planned to execute the missions currently performed by the legacy 378-ft High Endurance Cutters. NSCs will have a range of 12,000 nautical miles and an underway endurance of 60 days. NSCs will be able to deploy 230 days annually, while maintaining the current personnel tempo of 185 days away from homeport.								

2 APB CO	2 APB COMPARISON (#3, #4)										
Original APB	May 15, 2007	Current APB	Jan 24, 2014	Comparison	Original APB is the Deepwater Joint Program baseline. LCCE decreased from \$22,277.000M to \$21,901.000M. IOC accomplished in FY 2008. FOC schedule slipped from FY 2016 to FY 2020.						

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	2	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost and schedule targets. Program has not updated its risk register in 60 days. All required MD-102 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)									
Appropriation: Acquisition, Construction and Improvements Sub-approp: Vessels PPA: National Security Cutter	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
								é	
Project Request (\$M)	\$3,972.347	\$616.000	\$638.000	\$91.400	\$132.000	\$95.000	\$30.000	\$15.000	\$5,589.747
Appropriations (\$M)	\$3,734.582	\$612.562	\$632.847						\$4,979.991
Obligations (\$M)	\$3,650.202	\$582.426	\$541.471						\$4,774.099
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$84.380	\$30.136	\$91.376						\$205.892
Expenditures (\$M)	\$3,096.897	\$66.974	\$28.419						\$3,192.290

4 b	b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)									
		Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Quanti System	ty of End Units or (s)	6	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	8
Comm	ent(s)									

5 a	COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Me	dium, High]								
Risk Descrip	tion If the link requirement changes to something other than there could be significant cost and schedule impacts acro acquisition and sustainment. The Coast Guard has decid Common Data Link Management System (v) 7 for its Na tactical link for the NSC.	oss both led on the Type	Cost	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium			
Mitigati Strateg	ion requirements for the NSC - In Progress. 3. Coordinate v	1. Establish a working group with stakeholders to outline/resolve issues - In Progress. 2. Coordinate with Operational Navy to determine the long-term link requirements for the NSC - In Progress. 3. Coordinate with the U.S. Navy PEO C4I Link program office (PMW-150) to understand the U.S. Navy Program of Record way ahead for Common Data Link Management System - In Progress. 4. Develop an ECP to include a detailed supportability plan and alignment of								

5b SCHEI	DULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium,	, High]							
Risk Description	If the NSC6 57MM gun delivery occurs as currently scheduled, in December 2016, then the NSC6 construction and testing sequence will be affected adversely.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	High	Impact	Medium		
Mitigation Strategy	1. Navy working with manufacturer to accelerate the construction and delivery of the gun as early as possible - In Progress. 2. Re-allocate the Navy Damn training facilities 57MM gun to deliver earlier.								
Risk Description	If a set of testable operational Secure Compartmentalized Information Facility (SCIF) requirements are not promulgated, then the NSC project will not meet the follow-on OT&E requirements to validate the operational effectiveness and suitability of the SCIF in its use on the NSC in an operationally relevant environment.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	High	Impact	Medium		
Mitigation Strategy	1. CG-771/751 and CG-2 establish a requirement integrated product team. 2. CG-9321 work with Commander, Operational Test and Evaluation Force (COTF) and DHS to ensure the requirements set can be used to develop and execute an IEF. 3. Integrate the requirements into the NSC ORD. 4. COTF develops IEF. 5. Conduct follow-on OT&E for SCIF- In progress.								

5 c	TECHN	HNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]								
Risk Descri	iption	If the Consolidated Afloat Networks Enterprise Services (CANES) cryptologic system solution is not fully developed, tested, and accredited to support the installation timeline for NSC5's post delivery period, then NSC5 may deploy without a complete SCIF and full intelligence capability.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium		
Mitiga Strate		1) Validate system specifications. 2) Coordinate with Space and Naval Warfare Systems Command to develop a detailed Program Objectives and Milestones outlining the system engineering process. 3) Conduct quarterly Technical Interchange Meetings to ensure system design, development, and integration remain on schedule. 4) Capture CANES in overarching SCIF ECP, which authorizes equipment installation on board the cutter.								

6a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level

		1 V					
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)
HSCG23-13-C-ADB014	Awarded	Production NSC 7.	Fixed Price Incentive Firm Target (FPIF)	Mar 30, 2014	Feb 15, 2019	Yes	\$543.311
HSCG23-11-C-2DB043	Awarded	Production NSC 5.	FPIF	Sep 9, 2011	Jun 4, 2016	Yes	\$531.647
HSCG23-13-C-ADB014	Awarded	Production NSC 6.	FPIF	Apr 30, 2013	Dec 15, 2017	Yes	\$521.737
HSCG23-11-C-2DB043	Awarded	Production NSC 4.	FPIF	Nov 29, 2010	Sep 14, 2015	Yes	\$511.741
HSCG23-13-C-ADB014	Awarded	NSC 5 Long Lead Time Materials	FPIF	Jun 30, 2014	Nov 16, 2019	No	\$88.493

6 b	6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level									
Contr	act Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)		
No pla	anned									
procui	rements reported.									

7a KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Jan 01, 2014 to Dec 31, 2014) Description NSC Initial OT&E Event Completion **Completion Date** Apr 10, 2014 Description NSC #5 Launch **Completion Date** May 30, 2014 Sep 15, 2014 Description NSC #4 Delivery **Completion Date Completion Date** Sep 23,2014 Description ADE 3

7b KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Jan 01, 2015 to Dec 31, 2015)									
Description	Start Fab 7	Completion Date	Jan 19, 2015						
Description	Award NSC # 8	Completion Date	Mar 30, 2015						
Description	Delivery of NSC # 5	Completion Date	Jun 5, 2015						
Description	NSC # 6 Launch	Completion Date	Sep 18, 2015						

7 c	APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)									
Descri	ption	OT&E		May 29, 2014						
Descri	ption	ADE 3 - Approve Produce/Deploy/Support		Sep 23, 2014						

8 KEY PROJE	CT DOCUMENTS (#2)				
Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jan 21, 2005
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Sep 28, 2012
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 4, 2014
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jan 24, 2014
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Dec 18, 2013
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 29, 2013
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Sep 24, 2014

9 REASON FOR ANY	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)										
Criteria	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change								
Quantity	8	8	No change from previous report								
APB Cost Threshold (\$M)	\$21,969.000	\$21,969.000	No change from previous report								
Schedule (FOC)	FY 2016	FY 2020	No change from previous report								

USCG – Nationwide Automatic Identification System (NAIS)

1 GENER	1 GENERAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)											
Investment	USCG – NAIS	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period					
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Nov 20, 2014	Level 1	Mixed: Obtain, Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$880.424	Sep 24, 2014	Q1FY2015					
Investment Description	Nationwide AIS is a data collection, processing, and distribution system that provides shore-side communications, network, and processing capability to ensure the effective collection and sharing of AIS information. It is an integrated network of AIS receivers and transmitters, data processing and storage centers, and user interface services that capture, exchange, and analyze data of critical interest for maritime security. The current interim capability provides receive (only) out to 24 offshore in 58 ports. This investment will complete the permanent system to recapitalize those 58 ports.											

2	APB CO	MPARISON (#3, #4)				
Origin	al APB	Jan 2, 2007	Current APB	Nov 20, 2014	Comparison	APB Version 2.0 shows Threshold value of \$1,012.486, which is based off of the Objective of \$880.423 + 15%.

3	IV&V STATUS (#5)		
-	oosite Risk Score ower is better)	1	Summary of Results	 Program was rebaselined on Nov 20, 2014. Program updated its risk register within 30 days. All required MD-102 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUN	DING STATUS	(dollar values i	n \$M) (#10)						
Appropriation: Operating Expense Sub-Approp: Other PPA: Depot Level Maintenance	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$204.423	\$13.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$217.423
Appropriations (\$M)	\$106.519	\$13.000	\$0.000						\$119.519
Obligations (\$M)	\$104.919	\$3.537	\$0.000						\$108.456
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$1.600	\$9.463	\$0.000						\$11.063
Expenditures (\$M)	\$102.681	\$0.322	\$0.000						\$103.003

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)

$\mathbf{H}_{\mathbf{U}} = \mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{K}} \mathbf{U}_{\mathbf{U}} $										
	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total	
Quantity of End Units or System(s)	17	18	59	60	0	0	0	0	154	
Comment(s)	Physical shore	stations delivered	ed							

5 a	COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]										
Risk Descri	iption	No cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Probability	Impact						
Mitig											
Strate	egy										

5 b	SCHED	SCHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]									
Risk Desc	cription	If Option Year 3 equipment buy is not exercised by December 10, 2014, then the option will exceed the POP resulting in increased costs and insufficient PM staff to complete the project.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium			
Miti	gation	Complete approvals of LCCE, ORD & APB in October 2014. Obtain Coast Guard ARB ADE-3 in October 2014 and DHS ADE-3 in December 2014. Hire									
Stra	tegy	contractors to perform installations and identify CG-933 staff that can double up duties after NAIS staff is eliminated in summer 2015.									

5c TECH	NICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium	n, High]									
Risk Description	me OKD.						High				
Mitigation Strategy	Analyze site performance to determine the extent of the issue (both during site selection, through modeling, and after installation, through analysis of actual messages).										
Risk Description	If the Increment 2 system is deployed only using two channels, then the system likely will not be able to meet the ORD requirements to carry Blue Force Tracking messages or effectively conduct channel management in areas where high vessel traffic density affects the effective range of AIS coverage (e.g., Gulf of Mexico).	Туре	Technical	Probability	High	Impact	Medium				
Mitigation Strategy	The Coast Guard and National Telecommunications and Information Administration are working to identify two additional AIS channels to accommodate Blue Force Tracking communications among interagency vessels and provide reserve capacity in areas of high vessel traffic density.										

6a CONTRACT STA	6a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level										
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)				
HSCG23-09-C-ADP001	Awarded	Option Year 3	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jun 16, 2014	Jun 15, 2015	Yes	\$4.700				

6b PLANNED PROC	6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level											
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)					
HSCG23-09-C-ADP001	Pre-Award	Option Year 4	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jun 16, 2015	Jun 14, 2016	Yes	TBD					
HSCG23-09-C-ADP001	Pre-Award	Option Year 5	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jun 15, 2016	Jun 13, 2017	Yes	TBD					
HSCG23-09-C-ADP001	Pre-Award	Option Year 6	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Jun 14, 2017	Jun 12, 2018	Yes	TBD					

7 a	KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Jan 01, 2014 to Dec 31, 2014)									
Descri	ption	Received Initial OT&E Report from COTF stating to proceed with deployment	Completion Date	May 15, 2014						
Descri	ption	Operational Readiness Review completed	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2014						
Descri	ption	ADE-3 Decision	Completion Date	Nov 30, 2014						

7b	KEY EVENTS	/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Jan 01, 2015 to Dec 31, 2015)	
Descr	ription	FY 2015 Site Surveys & Equipment Deployment	Completion Date
Descr	ription	FY 2015 Deployment to R21 sites (Round 3)	Completion Date
Descr	ription	Permanent solution deployed to the 58 ports and 11 coastal	Completion Date

7 c	C APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)									
Descrip	ption	OT&E (Permanent Transceiver System)	Completion Date	Apr 30, 2014						
Descrip	ption	Operational Readiness Review completed	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2014						
Descrip	ption	IOC (Permanent Transceiver System - first eight ports)	Completion Date	Jun 30, 2014						
Descrip	ption	ADE - 3 Project (Permanent Transceiver System)	Completion Date	Nov 20, 2014						

Mar 31, 2015 May 1, 2015 Jun 15, 2015

8 KEY PROJE	CT DOCUMENTS (#2)				
Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jan 12, 2005
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Apr 28, 2006
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Jun 21, 2012
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Nov 20, 2014
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jun 27, 2013
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Dec 16, 2013
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Sep 24, 2014

9	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)									
Criteri	ia	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change						
Quant	ity	116	116	No change from previous report						
APB C	Cost Threshold (\$M)	\$1,241.200	\$989.969	Revised APB version 2.0						
Schedu	ule (FOC)	FY 2013	FY 2015	APB version 2.0						

USCG – Rescue 21

1 GENER	RAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)						
Investment	USCG – Rescue 21	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Jun 24, 2005	Level 1	Mixed: Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$3,671.000	Nov 21, 2014	Q1FY2015
Investment Description	Rescue 21 is an advanced command, control, and commun accurately, upgrades playback recording features, enhance availability, enables VHF communications interoperability capabilities necessary for compliance with Global Maritim replaces the antiquated legacy National Distress Response single system capability. The system configuration for Alaska (two sectors) and We requirements, thus tailoring the capability delivery to addre	s distress call clarit, with other federal, e Distress Safety S System. Rescue 2 stern Rivers (three	y, reduces co state, and loo ystem Sea An is treating d sectors) will	verage gaps, pr cal first respon rea 1 requireme eployment to a vary; however,	rovides significan der agencies, and ents per internation ill areas, includin , according to a s	ntly increased operat I supports Digital Se onal treaty obligation g Alaska and Weste ubset of overall Reso	ional lective Calling n. Rescue 21 rn Rivers, as a cue 21

2 APB C	OMPARISON (#3, #4)				
Original APB	Apr 16, 1999	Current APB	Nov 4, 2014	Comparison	Reduces the Total Acquisition Cost of the program from \$1.066 billion to \$845 million on the basis of final funding projections.

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	1.5	Summary of Results	 Rebaseline approved on Nov 21, 2014. Program updated its risk register within 60 days. All required MD-102 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUND	ING STATUS (dollar values in	\$M) (#10)						
Approp: Operating Expense Sub-approp: Other PPA: Depot Level Maintenance	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$1,099.583	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$0.000	\$1,099.583
Appropriations (\$M)	\$842.377	\$0.000	\$0.000						\$842.377
Obligations (\$M)	\$785.954	\$0.000	\$0.000						\$785.954
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$56.423	\$0.000	\$0.000						\$56.423
Expenditures (\$M)	\$764.539	\$0.000	\$0.000						\$764.539

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)										
	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total	
Quantity of End Units or System(s)	32	0	0	0	5	0	0	0	37	
Comment(s)	Quantity of end	d units or system	IS							

5a COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]											
Risk DescriptionNo cost risks meet CASR reporting criteria.TypeProbabilityImpact											
Mitigation Strategy											

5b SCHEE	ULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium,	High]					
Risk Description	If after completing regional planning and primary selection, planned Rescue 21 towers become unviable because of complications in obtaining leases, unexpected environmental issues, Federal Aviation Administration restrictions, wetlands delineation, and structural integrity issues, then the critical path schedule will be affected.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	Medium
Mitigation Strategy	Early site selection/lease negotiation and co-location activities documented in the J-12; expedite review process for at-risk sites; bi-weekly Regional Site Acceptance Test Risk Meetings and weekly Tower Status briefs to PM; early environmental risk determination made during pre-screen and surveys; evaluate leasability earlier by contacting tower/land owners at the beginning of the site selection process; survey multiple tower sites as backup options; employ Very Small Aperture Terminal auto deploy solutions for telecommunications delays.						

5c TECH	NICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium	n, High]					
Risk Description	If recurring technology refresh cycles are not implemented, then equipment obsolescence and externally driven technical and performance standards changes will reduce system supportability.						
Mitigation Strategy	Project continues to evaluate, prioritize, and implement solutions to maintain system sustainability and IA objectives. APB Revision 5 incorporated current equirements (including Advanced Encryption Standard, DHS OneNet, and IPV6) and accounted for technical costs based on historical trends.						
Risk Description	If Rescue 21 configuration management (CM) is not enforced in the field, then there is a great potential for loss of and a large increase in OE costs to perform the moves and update system documentation.	If Rescue 21 configuration management (CM) is not enforced in the field, then there is a great potential for loss of and a large increase in OE costs to perform the moves and update system $Type$ Technical Probability Medium Impact Medium					
Mitigation Strategy	Conduct Physical Configuration Audits after system acceptance; concontinue to facilitate Sector Command Center moves via the CG-6 W provided in FYs 2012–15 sustainment contract; ALCOAST 500/08 0	orking Gro	oup; Standardization	n team visits; CG	-4/CG-6 CM me	ssages to the	

6a CONTRACT S	a CONTRACT STATUS (#7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level									
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)			
DTCG2302NDRS02	Awarded	Phase II design, test, deployment and support	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Sep 20, 2002	Sep 30, 2014	Yes	\$726.867			
HSCG2311CANS104	Awarded	System support and maintenance to General Dynamics through December 31, 2015	Firm Fixed Price	Apr 1, 2012	Dec 31, 2015	Yes	\$187.169			
HSSS0112D0005	Awarded	Western Rivers: Material & Install	Firm Fixed Price	Aug 5, 2013	Aug 4, 2017	No	\$22.380			
HSCG2312JAAK146	Awarded	Alaska: Design and install Remote Radio Console System	Firm Fixed Price	Oct 1, 2012	Sep 30, 2017	No	\$9.408			
HSCG5013JAAK236	Awarded	Alaska: New Remote Fixed Facility construction	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 30, 2013	Aug 31, 2014	No	\$6.212			

6b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level							
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)
No planned							
procurements reported.							

7a KEY EVENTS	/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Jan 01, 2014 to Dec 31, 2014)		
Description	Final Acceptance Sector Lake Michigan	Completion Date	Feb 6, 2014
Description	Alaska Factory Acceptance Test Digital Selective Calling	Completion Date	Apr 17, 2014
Description	Rescue 21 Coast Guard ARB Annual Brief	Completion Date	Jun 20, 2014
Description	Held Alaska Remote Radio Console System Preliminary Regional Site Acceptance Test and Regional Site Acceptance Testing at Sector Juneau	Completion Date	Sep 19, 2014

7 b	KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Jan 01, 2015 to Dec 31, 2015)						
Descri	iption	Western Rivers LRIP	Completion Date	Mar 20, 2015			
Descri	iption	Western Rivers Full Rate Production	Completion Date	Jul 3, 2015			

7c APB MILES	APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)							
Description	Full Production Complete USCG	Completion Date	Mar 31, 2017					
Description	USCG - ADE 4	Completion Date	Sep 30, 2017					

8 KEY PROJE	CT DOCUMENTS (#	42)			
Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 20, 2001
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Jul 7, 2008
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Sep 30, 2010
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	May 27, 2008
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Dec 21, 2007
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Aug 24, 2010
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Sep 25, 2014

9	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)						
Criter	ia	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change			
Quant	ity	35	35	No change from previous report			
APB C	Cost Threshold (\$M)	\$2,662.000	\$3,671.000	APB version 6.0			
Schedu	Schedule (FOC) FY 2017 FY 2017		FY 2017	No change from previous report			

United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS)

USCIS – Transformation

1 GENER	1 GENERAL INFORMATION (#1, #2, #8)								
Investment	USCIS – Transformation	Last ARB	Level	Phase	LCCE (\$M)	LCCE Date	Reporting Period		
DHS PM Certification	Level III	Feb 27, 2014	Level 1	Mixed: Obtain, Produce/ Deploy & Support	\$2,578.598	Apr 19, 2013	Q2FY2015		
Investment Description	The goal of Transformation is to modernize USCIS agency-w through implementation of an integrated operating environm consolidated environment that allows electronic processing of Immigration System (ELIS) are: enterprise partners; DHS C benefits and services and the organizations representing those Office of Management and Budget, the Government Accoun public IT industry groups, U.S. citizens, and media outlets. USCIS previously used paper forms for nearly all of their cur- identities, and provide DHS and other government agencies of these capability gaps by deploying an enterprise-wide investi business operations from a "transaction-centric" model to a " releases successfully and an additional 13 releases are planned	ent that will transi of benefit requests omponents; USCl e individuals); sta tability Office, an stomer support ma with the informati ment, ELIS, to im 'person-centric'' n	ition the age . The key cu IS employee keholders w d the DHS C aking it diffi on they need plement a co nodel on the	ncy from a frag ustomers, stake s; customers an ith oversight an Office of the In- cult to process d to make infor entralized, Web basis of custor	gmented, paper-b cholders, and bene nd advocates (the nd review respons spector General; a immigration bene med business dec b-based solution of ner accounts. Th	ased operational en eficiaries of the Elec- persons petitioning sibilities including (and other stakehold efits efficiently, ver cisions. Transforma lesigned to transforma	vironment to a ctronic ; USCIS for Congress, the ers including ify applicants' ition addresses m USCIS		

2	APB CC	OMPARISON (#3, #4)			
Origin	al APB	Jul 6, 2011	Current APB	Original APB still current	Comparison	Not Applicable

3 IV&V STATUS	(#5)		
Composite Risk Score (1-5, lower is better)	2	Summary of Results	 Program reports meeting cost targets but shows significant deviation from its schedule baseline. Program updated its risk register within 30 days. All required MD 102-01 documents are submitted and approved.

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)									
Appropriation: Immigration Examinations Fee Account	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Project Request (\$M)	\$915.146	\$176.395	\$177.268	\$180.911	\$135.275	\$56.520	\$56.546	\$241.723 ⁴	\$1,939.784
Appropriations (\$M)	\$922.325	\$176.395	\$177.268						\$1,275.988
Obligations (\$M)	\$896.005	\$156.984	\$55.217						\$1,108.206
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$26.320	\$19.411	\$122.051						\$167.782
Expenditures (\$M)	\$841.933	\$130.225	\$18.841						\$990.999

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)								
Appropriation: Immigration Examinations Fee Account PPA: District Operations	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total	
Project Request (\$M)	\$16.409	\$16.721	\$17.039	\$8.559	\$8.722	\$37.272	\$104.722	
Appropriations (\$M)	\$16.409						\$16.409	
Obligations (\$M)	\$6.288						\$6.288	
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$10.121						\$10.121	
Expenditures (\$M)	\$6.288						\$6.288	

⁴ The FY 2015 Annual CASR reported \$299.349M. The amount is updated to reflect the FY 2016 Congressional Justification.

4a BUDGET AND FUNDING STATUS (dollar values in \$M) (#10)								
Appropriation: Immigration Examinations Fee Account Immigration Examinations Fee Account PPA: Transformation	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total	
Project Request (\$M)	\$160.859	\$164.190	\$118.236	\$47.961	\$47.824	\$204.451	\$743.521	
Appropriations (\$M)	\$160.859						\$160.859	
Obligations (\$M)	\$48.929						\$48.929	
Unobligated Balance (\$M)	\$111.930						\$111.930	
Expenditures (\$M)	\$12.553						\$12.553	

4b PROCUREMENT QUANTITY BY YEAR (# 9)

	Prior Years	Past Year	Current Year	Budget Year	BY+1	BY+2	BY+3	BY+4 and Beyond	Total
Quantity of End Units or System(s)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Comment(s)									

5а тор со	a TOP COST RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]								
Risk Description	No costs risks meet CASR reporting criteria.	Туре	Cost	Probability	I	Impact			
Mitigation Strategy									

5b TOP S	5b TOP SCHEDULE RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]									
Risk Description	If automated end-to-end (E2E) test coverage is not increased, then there will be schedule uncertainly probability of defects affecting ELIS in production. (Lack of stable and robust E2E automation test)	Туре	Schedule	Probability	High	Impact	High			
Mitigation Strategy	Establish & maintain the smoke test by developers before they commit any work to the CI pipeline. Establish a Test System Team (Team 9) to operate in a Kanban mode to manage & address cross-team test dependencies & integration issues. Team 9 will develop standards & guidance for managing test data in support of E2E automated testing, and create a framework for feeding/integrating acceptance tests produced by the development teams into the E2E automation tests.									
Risk Description	If the contractors' responsible for Flexible Agile Development Services do not perform satisfactorily, then there would be an impact to future schedules.	Туре	Schedule	Probability	Medium	Impact	High			
Mitigation Strategy	1. Implement Dashboard-based reviews at each sprint to assess perfo issues.	rmance. 2.	Identify root cause	of issues. 3. Wo	ork with team ma	nagement to	address any			

5с тор т	5c TOP TECHNICAL RISKS (#6) [Probability – Medium, High; Impact – Medium, High]								
Risk Description	If USCIS does not have a strategy for O&M support in place for the new architecture post deployment, then the release of the I-90 functionality will not be approved for deployment.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	High		
Mitigation Strategy	1. Devise and implement a plan for monitoring and operations support. 2. Identify resources to support O&M both short term and long term.								
Risk Description	If USCIS is not able to provide sufficient development resources to support Enterprise Service Bus (ESB) Lockbox Intake, then the interface critical to ELIS may not be kept current reducing ESB effectiveness.	Туре	Technical	Probability	Medium	Impact	High		
Mitigation Strategy	1. Increased resources in the ESB Lockbox development team to support Performance, End User, and Regression Testing. 2. This risk will close once there is successful testing of ELIS and ESB Lockbox.								

6a CONTRACT	STATUS (#2	7) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level					
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)
HSSCCG10J00329	Awarded	ADP Facility O&M Service	Time and Material	Sep 24, 2010	Jun 27, 2015	No	\$272.512
HSSCCG14F00293	Awarded	Flexible Agile Development Services (FADS)	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Sep 25, 2014	Sep 24, 2016	No	\$62.245
HSSCCG14F00295	Awarded	FADS	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Sep 25, 2014	Sep 24, 2016	No	\$61.089
HSSCCG14F00292	Awarded	FADS	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Sep 25, 2014	Sep 24, 2016	No	\$58.584
HSSCCG14F00294	Awarded	FADS	Cost Plus Fixed Fee	Sep 25, 2014	Sep 24, 2016	No	\$52.978

6b PLANNED P	b PLANNED PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE (#9) Top 5 Contracts by Dollar Level								
Contract Number	Status	Description of Product or Service	Туре	Start Date	End Date	EVM in Contract?	Total Value (\$M)		
TBD	Pre-Award Pre-Solicitation	Program Management Support Services	Firm Fixed Price	Sep 27, 2015	Sep 26, 2018	No	TBD		
TBD	Pre-Award	Support for Platform Engineering and DevOps Integration	Firm Fixed Prices/ Time and Material	TBD	TBD	No	TBD		

7 a	KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS (#12) (Period between Apr 01, 2014 to Mar 31, 2015)						
Descri	ption	Release 5.0 Soft Launch	Completion Date	Nov 8, 2014			
Descri	ption	Release 5.0 Hard Launch	Completion Date	Feb 21, 2015			

7b KEY EVENTS	7b KEY EVENTS/ MILESTONES FOR THE NEXT 12 MONTHS (#13) (Period between Apr 01, 2015 to Mar 31, 2016)							
Description	Release 5.1	Completion Date	May 8, 2015					
Description	Release 6.0	Completion Date	Aug 15, 2015					
Description	Release 7.0	Completion Date	Dec 5, 2015					
Description	Release 8.0	Completion Date	Mar 26, 2016					

7 c	APB MILESTONES (#13) (Oct 01, 2013 Thru Final Operational Capability Delivery)		
Descri	tion FOC	Completion Date	Dec 31, 2018

8 KEY PROJE	CT DOCUMENTS (#	(2)			
Approved MNS	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Apr 4, 2005
Approved ORD	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jul 6, 2011
Approved AP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 31, 2015
Approved APB	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Jul 6, 2011
Approved TEMP	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Mar 10, 2015
Approved ILSP	Yes	Approved By	Component Approved	Approval Date	Jun 14, 2010
Approved LCCE	Yes	Approved By	DHS Approved	Approval Date	Apr 19, 2013

9	REASON FOR ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGE FROM PREVIOUS REPORT (#11)				
Criter	ia	Previous Report	Current Report	Reason for Change	
Quant	ity	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	No change from previous report	
APB C (\$M)	Cost Threshold	\$2,073.800	\$2,073.800	No change from previous report	
Schedu	ule (FOC)	FY 2018	FY 2019	Reporting new FOC	

IV. Appendices

Appendix A. Abbreviations and Acronyms

Abbreviation	Definition		
A&E	Architecture and Engineering		
ADE	Acquisition Decision Event		
ADM	Acquisition Decision Memorandum		
AIS	Advance Imaging Technology		
AIT	Advance Imaging Technology		
AMO	Air and Marine Operations		
AP	Acquisition Plan		
APB	Acquisition Program Baseline		
ARB	Acquisition Review Board		
AT	Advance Technology X-Ray		
AT2	Advance Technology X-Ray 2		
ATO	Authority To Operate		
BLS	Bottled Liquid Scanner		
C&A	Certification & Accreditation		
C2	(Coast Guard) Command and Control		
C4ISR	Command, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence,		
	Surveillance and Reconnaissance		
CANES	Consolidated Afloat Networks Enterprise Services		
CASR	Comprehensive Acquisition Status Report		
CAT	Credential Authentication System		
CBP	Customs and Border Protection		
CDM	Continuous Diagnostics and Mitigation		
CGC	Coast Guard Cutter		
C-LAN	Classified Local Area Network		
СМ	Configuration Management		
COR	Contracting Officer's Representative		
COTF	Commander, Operational Test and Evaluation Force		
COTR	Contracting Officer's Technical Representative		
COTS	Commercial off-the-Shelf		
СР	Competitive Procurement		
D/A	Department and Agency		
DHS	Department of Homeland Security		
DT&E	Developmental Test & Evaluation		

E2E	End-to-End
E3A	EINSTEIN 3.0 Accelerated
EBSP	Electronic Baggage Screening Program
ECP	Engineering Change Proposal
EDS	Explosives Detection System
EDS-CP	Explosives Detection System Competitive Procurement
ELIS	Electronic Immigration System
ENTS	Enterprise Networks & Technology Support Division
ESB	Enterprise Service Bus
ESSI	Enhanced Special Structural Inspection
ETD	Explosive Trace Detection
EVM	Earned Value Management
FADS	Flexible Agile Development Services
FOC	Full Operational Capability
FOUO	For Official Use Only
FY	Fiscal Year
GSA	General Services Administration
IA	Information Assurance
ICE	U.S. Immigration & Customs Enforcement
IDIQ	Indefinite Delivery Indefinite Quantity
IDV	Indefinite Delivery Vehicle
ILSP	Integrated Logistics Support Plan
IM	Information Management
IOC	Initial Operational Capability
IP	Infrastructure Protection
IPSS	Intrusion Prevention Security Service
ISA	Interconnection Security Agreement
ISP	Internet Service Provider
IT	Information Technology
IV&V	Independent Verification & Validation
KPP	Key Performance Parameter
LAN	Local Area Network
LCCE	Life Cycle Cost Estimate
LOI	Letter of Intent
LRIP	Low Rate Initial Production
MAOL	Major Acquisition Oversight List
MD	Management Directive
MEA	Multi-role Enforcement Aircraft
MLH	Midlakes Hireboats, Ltd.
MNS	Mission Needs Statement

MPAMaritime Patrol AircraftMRSMedium Range SurveillanceMSPManaged Services ProviderN/ANot ApplicableN/ANot ApplicableNAISNational Cybersecurity & Protection SystemNCPSNational Cybersecurity & Protection SystemNPPDNational Protection and Programs DirectorateNS/EPNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security/CutterNSDNetwork Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram Management OfficePOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensit	MOU	Memorandum of Understanding		
MRSMedium Range SurveillanceMSPManaged Services ProviderN/ANot ApplicableNAISNationwide Automatic Identification SystemNCPSNational Cybersecurity & Protection SystemNPPDNational Protection and Programs DirectorateNS/EPNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security/UtterNSDNetwork Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperarm ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Caountability and Risk ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOFPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Caountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSELESSISensitive Security InformationSelessitive Security InformationSelessitiv				
MSPManaged Services ProviderN/ANot ApplicableN/ANot ApplicableNAISNationwide Automatic Identification SystemNCPSNational Cybersecurity & Protection SystemNPPDNational Protection and Programs DirectorateNS/EPNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security/DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&MOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSLESSISensitive Sec				
N/ANot ApplicableNAISNationwide Automatic Identification SystemNAISNational Cybersecurity & Protection SystemNPPDNational Protection and Programs DirectorateNS/EPNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security CutterNSDNetwork Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOPriogram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySEIOSimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSISensitive Security InformationSSISensitive Security Information				
NAISNationwide Automatic Identification SystemNCPSNational Cybersecurity & Protection SystemNPPDNational Protection and Programs DirectorateNS/EPNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram ManagementPMOProgram ManagementPMOProgram ManagementPMProgram Management OfficePOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSISensitive Security Information				
NCPSNational Cybersecurity & Protection SystemNPPDNational Protection and Programs DirectorateNS/EPNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security OutlerNSDNetwork Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram Management OfficePOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntilementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSISensitive Security Information		**		
NPPDNational Protection and Programs DirectorateNS/EPNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security OutterNSDNetwork Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOTAOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSISensitive Security InformationSSISensitive Security Information		-		
NS/EPNational Security/Emergency PreparednessNSCNational Security OutterNSDNetwork Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSISensitive Security Information				
NSCNational Security CutterNSDNetwork Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOTAOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram ManagementPMProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information		5		
NSDNetwork Security DeploymentO&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMOProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information				
O&MOperations & MaintenanceO&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information				
O&SOperations & SupportOEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySEIOSimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information				
OEMOriginal Equipment ManufacturerOMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMOProgram ManagementPMOPorgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPasenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security		-		
OMBOffice of Management BudgetOPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive SecurityInformationSensitive Security Information				
OPCOffshore Patrol CutterORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information				
ORDOperational Requirements DocumentOSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information				
OSOOffice of Security OperationsOT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information				
OT&EOperational Test and EvaluationOTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information		* *		
OTAOperational Test AgencyPARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information		• •		
PARMProgram Accountability and Risk ManagementPMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information		*		
PMProgram ManagementPMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information				
PMOProgram Management OfficePOEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information		· · · · · ·		
POEPort of EntryPOPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information				
POPPeriod of PerformancePPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information		C		
PPAProgram/Project/ActivityPSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information		2		
PSPPassenger Screening ProgramSAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	PPA	Program/Project/Activity		
SAFESecurity and Accountability for Every Port Act of 2006SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	PSP			
SAVESystematic Alien Verification for EntitlementsSBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	SAFE	ç ç ç		
SBUSensitive But UnclassifiedSCIFSecure Compartmentalized Information FacilitySESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	SAVE			
SESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	SBU			
SESimplified EntrySEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	SCIF	Secure Compartmentalized Information Facility		
SEIOSimplified Enclosure Input OutputSISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	SE			
SISystems IntegratorSOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	SEIO	Simplified Enclosure Input Output		
SOAService Oriented ArchitectureSSISensitive Security InformationSSI.ESSISensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	SI			
SSI.ESSI Sensitive Security Information. Electronic Sensitive Security Information	SOA	Service Oriented Architecture		
Information	SSI	Sensitive Security Information		
Information	SSI.ESSI			
		•		
StAMP Strategic Air and Marine Plan	StAMP	Strategic Air and Marine Plan		
TBD To Be Determined	TBD	To Be Determined		

TECS	The Enforcement Communication System
TEMP	Testing and Evaluation Master Plan
TIM	Technology Infrastructure Modernization
TSA	Transportation Security Administration
TSIF	TSA Systems Integration Facility
U.S.	United States
UH	Utility Helicopter
USCG	United States Coast Guard
USCIS	United States Citizenship and Immigration Services

Component		PROGRAM		Туре
1	CBP	Strategic Air and Marine Program (StAMP)	1	Non-IT
2	CBP	TECS Modernization	2	IT
33	NPPD	Continuous Diagnostics and Mitigation (CDM)	2	IT
44	NPPD	National Cybersecurity & Protection System (NCPS)	1	IT
55	TSA	Passenger Screening Program (PSP)	1	Mixed
6	TSA	Electronic Baggage Screening	1	Non-IT
77	TSA	Technology Infrastructure Modernization (TIM) Program	2	IT
88	USCG	Medium Range Surveillance Aircraft (HC-144A and C-27J)	1	Non-IT
9	USCG	C4ISR	1	IT
10	USCG	National Security Cutter	1	Non-IT
11	USCG	Rescue 21	1	IT
1212	USCIS	Transformation	1	IT

Appendix B. Programs Evaluated